

SENIOR HONORS THESIS 2002 SERIES

Published by Wayland Press Brown University Providence, Rhode Island 02912

© 2002 Kerry E. Verrone All rights reserved

Printed and made in the United States of America

The Office of the Dean of the College expresses its appreciation to the Joukowsky Family Foundation for its encouragement of undergraduate scholarship and the publication of this thesis

Contents

Preface	1
The Martyr Phoebammon	1
The Scribe Colluthus	3
The Manuscript	5
The Text	5
The Language	10
Editorial Remarks	11
Bibliography	13
Γranscription and Translation	15
Indexes	
Coptic Words	55
Personal, Royal, and Divine Names	80
Place Names	81
Other Names	81
Greek and Latin Loan Words	21

Preface

The aim of this work is to edit and translate part of an unpublished Coptic manuscript housed in the Pierpont Morgan Library, in this case M582. This effort to disseminate the multitude of unpublished Coptic manuscripts preserved in this library has produced numerous past works, including Catalogue of Coptic Manuscripts in the Pierpont Morgan Library, Homiletica from the Pierpont Morgan Library as volumes 524 and 525 of the Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalium, and Encomiastica from the Pierpont Morgan Library as volumes 544 and 545 of the same series.

I am very grateful to the Pierpont Morgan Library in New York City, its director Charles E. Pierce Jr., and William Voelkle, curator of Medieval and Renaissance manuscripts, for permitting me to publish M582. I would also like to thank Inge Dupont, head of reader services for all her help upon my visit to the library.

I wish to thank Brown University, the Office of the Dean of the College, and the Joukowsky Family Foundation for enabling me to publish my undergraduate thesis. I am grateful to Cynthia Dumin for kindly answering all my questions and Norman Mangouni for preparing this text for publication.

In particular, I would like to thank Professor Leonard Lesko of Brown University for his support and encouragement during my project. However, I am most grateful to Professor Leo Depuydt, also of Brown University and my advisor for this thesis, for all his help and unceasing enthusiasm in the preparation of this manuscript. I recognize how fortunate I was to have been able to begin my studies in Egyptology and Coptic under his patient guidance. Finally, I would like to thank John Jacobs for his constant love and support, and my parents for their continued interest and encouragement for my studies.

The Martyr Phoebammon

Little is known about the martyr Phoebammon. Much confusion arises because Phoebammon was such a common name during the same time, and many important historical figures share this Saint's name. The Phoebammon with whom our Saint is most often confused is a Phoebammon of an important family from Awsim. The two Theban monasteries honoring a Phoebammon could be referring either to the Phoebammon of M582 or the wealthy Phoebammon of Awsim, or both. However, it appears as though the latter was better known in Thebes. Fortunately, much information can be gleaned from the first half of M582, the martyrology of Phoebammon, concerning his life and death. It appears as though Touho was the birthplace of the martyr and his mother's name was Sarah. In addition, Phoebammon had converted to Christianity only four years before his death, and he served as a sentry in the late third century A.D.

Much more confusion arises concerning the circumstances surrounding Phoebammon's death. He was condemned to death for not following the order issued by Diocletian to worship pagan gods. Phoebammon's martyrology describes how he was killed, by decapitation, in the first year of Diocletian's rule, in A.D. 284, on the first of Ba'unah. However, this date presents a problem because it was not until A.D. 304 that Diocletian's order affected everyone. Thus, Phoebammon was more likely executed between A.D. 304 and A.D. 308. It was not until eighty years after his martyrdom that Phoebammon began performing his miracles.

^{1.} For a survey, see Donald B. Spanel, "Phoibammon of Preht, Martyr." The Coptic Encyclopedia, vol. 6. Ed. A. S. Atiya, 1991.

The Scribe Colluthus

As little as is known about Phoebammon, even less is known about Colluthus, the apparent scribe of M582. Although there was a famous martyr Colluthus, he is not the same man who copied Phoebammon's martyrology and account of miracles. According to Walter E. Crum, Colluthus was a very common name during the time when he copied this manuscript. In fact, this name appears in many different Coptic, Greek, and Demotic forms. It is interesting that this common name is often determined by the animal skin in both the Demotic examples (k3lud3) and even one hieroglyphic example. Crum discusses whether this determinative is included simply because it often follows the group d3(t) or whether the name Colluthus may actually be translated as a type of animal. He explains that the word KELLOX appears in certain vocabularies with the meaning of "dog" or "buffalo." This definition may explain why the name Colluthus often includes the animal skin determinative. Unfortunately, no other details can be provided on the scribe of M582 besides a theory into the meaning of his name.

^{1.} Walter E. Crum, "Colluthus, The Martyr and His Name," *Byzantine Zeitschrift* 30 (1930): 323–327.

The Manuscript

M582 is a parchment codex dating to between A.D. 822 and A.D. 913/14. Although this unpublished manuscript is nearly complete, a few leaves are slightly damaged. The goatskin binding is modern. The original binding was of leather. The book was probably bound at the Monastery of St. Michael, where it was later discovered. The dimensions of folios 1r–30v are 342 x 259 mm. Each page is divided into two columns with 35-36 lines each. The pages of the text were originally all numbered, some of these numbers are now difficult to read. The manuscript also displays some decoration. 1

The manuscript was discovered in 1910 at the site of the Monastery of St. Michael, a monastery which flourished during the ninth and tenth centuries A.D. The Monastery of St. Michael is only a short distance from present-day Hamuli, in Egypt's Faiyum. The present manuscript was only a small component of a single ancient cache discovered at the site. After the lot was divided up by the discoverers, most of it eventually reached Paris, where J. P. Morgan purchased a large quantity, including M582. After its restoration and re-binding at the Vatican, M582 (entry number 136 in the *Catalogue of Coptic Manuscripts in the Pierpont Morgan Library*) is now kept at the Pierpont Morgan Library in New York City.

The Text

M582 comprises two distinct parts: Folios 1r to 20v are entitled πμαρτγρολογιον μπελείος μμαρτγρος μπέχς ις πελείος απα φοιβαμών νταμχών εβολ μπεμαγών να παρτγρος πιαθός τη [αωνε] εν ογειρ[ηνη ν] το πνογτε [ελμην] "Martyrdom of the holy martyr of Jesus Christ, St. Phoebammon. He completed his struggle on the first day of the month of Ba'ūna. In God's peace. Amen." This first part is an

^{1.} More information on the decoration and appearance of the manuscript can be found in Leo Depuydt, *Catalogue of Coptic Manuscripts in the Pierpont Morgan Library*, 2 vols. Leuven: Uitgeverij Peeters, 1993.

account of the life and death of Phoebammon, copied by the scribe Colluthus. Folios 21r to 30v are entitled nai no noom mn noother nta thoother any cbox 21tootq milietoyaab and poibamon imaptypoc milexc ic mnnca tequaptypia 2n oyeiphnh nte innoyte 2amhn "These are the mighty and miraculous deeds that God did through the holy Apa Phoebammon, the martyr of Jesus Christ, after his martyrdom. In God's peace. Amen." This second part is an account of the miracles performed by Phoebammon. My present thesis deals only with the latter work.

The First Miracle

Colluthus begins by exhorting his audience to come and listen to his account of "the mighty and miraculous deeds that God worked through the holy martyr, Saint Apa Phoebammon." Phoebammon's first miracle took place at his shrine in Touho, where Theodosius I was the beneficiary. During a period of unrest, he was forced to leave the capital, and he traveled to Touho, where the feast of Phoebammon was being celebrated. Along with the men who were ministering at the shrine Theodosius worshipped Phoebammon's remains. He implored Phoebammon to entreat Christ on his behalf and restore him to his throne. In return, Theodosius promised to build Phoebammon a beautiful sanctuary. After taking some pieces of Phoebammon's clothing as a safeguard, he returned to the capital and was eagerly received, and he learned that his enemies had been driven away. Phoebammon was credited for restoring Theodosius I to his throne.

The Second Miracle

Afterwards, the emperor's servants informed him that an evil spirit had taken possession of his daughter. Theodosius took the pieces of Phoebammon's garments and placed them on his daughter. Immediately, the demon cried out and exited the girl. As promised, Theodosius proclaimed the works of Phoebammon as his kingdom worshipped the holy martyr. In addition, he inaugurated the building of Saint Phoebammon's martyr shrine, and he renamed Touho into Theodosioupolis.

The Third Miracle

While a man was praying in Phoebammon's shrine, he saw a small golden cross. He decided to take the cross and place it on his child as an amulet. During their journey, the man wanted to look at the cross once more. However, the cross was no longer on the child, and the man was very confused. He returned to Phoebammon's sanctuary, and he found the cross on the coffin. Awestruck, the man worshipped Phoebammon's remains with his face on the ground. As he was about to rise up, he discovered that he could not. Phoebammon had bound the man to the cross. In the midst of the entire crowd, the man pleaded for mercy and confessed that he had stolen the cross. Only then did Phoebammon release him and forgive him. The man, along with the entire crowd, worshipped Phoebammon thereafter.

The Fourth Miracle

The next story Colluthus records involves a rich man and his farmer. This farmer was a pious man, and when he received his holokottinos of gold each year as his wages, he would donate it to Phoebammon's shrine. After many years of performing this task of devotion, the farmer asked his master to allow him to take his annual visit to the martyr shrine in Touho. This time, however, the rich master, possessed by the devil, did not allow the farmer to leave. The good farmer implored Phoebammon to help him. Afterwards, while he was asleep, Apa Phoebammon appeared to the man in a vision. He instructed the man to go to the monastery of Thone the next day and pray. For, Phoebammon explained, his powers and blessing were in that monastery as well. The next morning, the man did as he was instructed. While he was traveling, the saint appeared to him in the likeness of a soldier. The man explained that he was traveling to Thone to pray and offer his annual votary gift. Phoebammon instructed him to ask for the house-keeper of the sanctuary and to tell him, "The soldier who stayed with you at the time of the burning heat said, 'Go to a certain corner in the offering place. That which you will find there, take it and give it to me'." The man did as he was ordered and gave his yearly offering to the house-keeper of the sanctuary as well as the sign that Phoebammon had given to him. The housekeeper went to the corner of the sanctuary, found a lakoote of wine, and gave it to the farmer. The next day, when he was back at his house, he decided to share the wine with his family. Afterwards, while he was washing the lakoote, he found eighteen holokottinoi of gold in it. The man immediately realized that the soldier whom he had met on the road was Saint Phoebammon, and he gave praise to God and the saint.

The Fifth Miracle

Another miracle tells of a sick man who asked Phoebammon for help, for no one else knew how to cure the man of his illness. In return, the man promised to bring a container of oil to the saint's sanctuary. Immediately, the man was healed. However, he was unable to fulfill his promise because Phoebammon's sanctuary was too far away for him to walk to it. Phoebammon appeared to the distressed man in a vision and instructed him to bring the container of oil to his sanctuary in Thone. The man followed the orders and while he was at the sanctuary in Thone, Phoebammon appeared to the man a second time and explained to him that his powers worked not only in Touho where his body was but also in the sanctuary in Thone. The man believed the saint, and he glorified God and Phoebammon.

The Sixth Miracle

Yet another tale involves a faithful hireling and his boss. One day, the boss decided to take his hireling abroad. While they were away, the wife of the boss unknowingly dropped her bracelet in a container of meat. When she realized that she had lost the chain, the woman searched everywhere and questioned everyone. She then accused the hireling of stealing her bracelet. Although the hireling denied the accusation, the farmers decided to force him to swear his denial in the sanctuary of Saint Phoebammon. While the hireling was in the sanctuary, he saw Saint Phoebammon talking with Saint Serine in a vision. Although Serine believed that the hireling was guilty, Phoebammon proclaimed his innocence and explained that he did not want the hireling to swear in his sanctuary. Afterwards, when the farmers arrived to witness the hireling swear his oath, the hireling refused to swear and returned home. Later, while the farmers were washing the containers, they found the woman's bracelet. They realized their mistake and implored the hireling to forgive them. They then went to Phoebammon's sanctuary and honored the Saint.

The Seventh Miracle

The next tale recounts the fate of an evil man. This man visited a sanctuary of Phoebammon in Pshosh. When he saw the beautiful vessels and equipment in the sanctuary, he longed to steal them all. When night came, the man stole a bronze lamp and hurried away. However, no one whom he encountered on his travels wanted to buy the stolen lamp from him. Phoebammon then tortured him and caused the man to be very ill until he returned the bronze lamp. The man confessed his sins and beseeched Phoebammon to have mercy on him. Phoebammon forgave him, and the man glorified the saint thereafter.

The Eighth Miracle

During the feast of Apa Hatre, a man witnessed Phoebammon explaining to Hatre that some people would bring a man to his sanctuary the next day and cause the man to swear an oath in his name. The following day, the man arrived and was made to swear an oath. Then the people wanted the man to swear in the name of Saint Phoebammon. Immediately after he swore in the saint's name, Phoebammon hung him in the midst of the crowd and tortured him until the man confessed that he was guilty. After the man was forgiven, he gave much praise to Saint Phoebammon.

The Ninth Miracle

During a feast of Saint Phoebammon, many faithful people arrived at his sanctuary to make a donation and attend a religious service. While they were worshipping the saint, a large sheep of theirs attempted to break a container of wine. Though the servant of the sanctuary repeatedly tried to restrain it, the sheep kept resisting. Finally, the housekeeper commanded the servant to stop restraining the sheep and to let it do the will of God. The sheep then broke the container of wine, and a large snake-like dragon came out. The people were all amazed and honored Saint Phoebammon because they all knew that he had performed this great miracle.

The Tenth Miracle

A sick man who was near death was brought to Phoebammon's shrine. An evil spirit possessed one of the men who had carried the sick man, and when this man entered the sanctuary, the demon protested. When the demon was about to take the possessed man outside the sanctuary, Saint Phoebammon bound the man and cast out the demon. The entire crowd was amazed, and when the sick man saw what had happened, he beseeched the saint to heal him as well. While the sick man was sleeping, Phoebammon appeared to him and asked him why he was so ill. The sick man explained that he had falsely sworn in Phoebammon's name, and he asked the saint for forgiveness. Saint Phoebammon forgave the sick man and healed him. The man rejoiced and promised never to swear a false oath again.

The Eleventh Miracle

Finally, Colluthus recounts a miracle that happened to him in Phoebammon's shrine. He explains that, while he was on the way to the shrine, another group of men was also going to that place. While they were traveling, a gang of thieves arrived and stole their possessions. While the men were grieving, Phoebammon appeared to them as a soldier with two angels behind him. They hurried after the thieves and forced them to return the men's possessions. The men rejoiced greatly and honored God and Saint Phoebammon.

After Colluthus recounts all the wondrous tales, he explains to his audience that all the miracles that he has just written about are true because he has either witnessed them himself or has heard about them from other faithful men. Colluthus ends with an invocation of the sign of the cross.

The Language

M582 is written in Coptic's Sahidic dialect. However, there is a definite influence from the Faiyumic dialect in this text. The Faiyumic contributions to M582 include:

I. ογη for ογ: ετβε ογη ατέτηεινε (22r, A19-20) for standard Sahidic ετβε ογ ατέτηεινε.

II. NMMOQ for NMMAQ: In this manuscript, the standard Sahidic prepronominal form for мN (NMMA) is replaced with Faiyumic's NMMO.

III. муза for суза The с in the Circumstantial and Relative Aorist суза is replaced with Faiyumic's characteristic N, as in музаүмоүтс for сузаүмоүтс (26v, A5-6).

In addition to Faiyumic variances, the text also displays some other deviations from standard Sahidic:

Variation between B and q.

B frequently replaces \mathbf{q} in the verb $\mathbf{q}\mathbf{i}$, for the third person masculine singular pronoun, in NANOY \mathbf{q} , and in MNTCAU \mathbf{q} \mathbf{e} .

q replaces в in νογq (for νογв) and in ετqε (for ετвε).

Editorial Remarks

As much as possible, this edition has preserved the original formatting of the ancient manuscript. As opposed to adopting a paragraphing format with slashes indicating ancient line divisions, this transcription reflects the arrangement of columns and lines in the original text. However, this transcription does indicate word divisions. For the most part, the words are split naturally, that is, wherever a particle might occur; in addition, some conventional divisions have been made to facilitate a more precise understanding of the text.

This transcription does not mark superlineation. M582, as well as other manuscripts from the same site in the Faiyum, erratically show superlinear strokes. In addition, the superlinear strokes are not even uniform in appearance. Often, it is difficult to distinguish a stroke, a dot, or a blotch of ink in order to accurately include the strokes in the transcription. It is probably best for those interested in the use of superlineation to refer to the manuscript itself.

In addition, the dots sometimes separating words, complete ideas, or phrases have not been rendered in the transcription. The same problems associated with assessing the presence of superlinear strokes complicate the distinguishing between dots and ink blotches. Again, one might refer to the manuscript itself for further study.

In the manuscript, the first letter of the first full line of a paragraph is enlarged. Accordingly, those letters are bolded and slightly enlarged in

the edition of the text presented below in order to approximate the manuscript's appearance.

The footnotes to the transcription indicate the standard Sahidic Coptic readings of variant words, while the index of Greek and Latin loan-words provides the original spellings and the different Coptic renderings of each word.

Finally, word-final "N" is omitted if the word is at the end of the line. Instead, a stroke extends over the immediately preceding vowel to indicate the omission of the "N." In this transcription, the notation "(N)" denotes an omitted word-final "N" in the original manuscript.

Bibliography

Crum, Walter E. "Colluthus, The Martyr and His Name." Byzantinische Zeitschrift 30 (1930): 323-327.

Depuydt, Leo, ed. Encomiastica from the Pierpont Morgan Library: Five Coptic Homilies Attributed to Anastasius of Euchaita, Epiphanius of Salamis, Isaac of Antinoe, Severian of Gabala, and Theopempus of Antioch. Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalium 545. Scriptores Coptici 48. Louvain: E. Peeters, 1993.

—. Catalogue of Coptic Manuscripts in the Pierpont Morgan Library. 2

vols. Leuven: Uitgeverij Peeters, 1993.

-. Homiletica from the Pierpont Morgan Library: Seven Coptic Homilies Attributed to Basil the Great, John Chrysostom, and Euodius of Rome. Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalium 524. Scriptores Coptici 43. Louvain: E. Peeters, 1991.

Heuser, Gustav. Die Personennamen der Kopten I: Untersuchungen. Studien zur Epigraphik und Papyruskunde 1. Leipzig: Dieterich'sche Verlags-

buchhandlung, 1929.

Spanel, Donald B. "Phoibammon of Preht, Martyr." The Coptic Encyclopedia. Vol. 6. Ed. A. S. Atiya.

Transcription and Translation

21r

1.

инье иту шиолте ичи не иром ми неф

- 5. ААУ ЄВОХ 2ІТООТО МІПІЕТОУААВ А ПА ФОІВАМИН ПМАРТУРОС МПЕ ХС ІС МИНСА ТЕЦ
- 10. мартүріа 2n оү еірнин ите ппоү те 2амни

 λ yeic be tenoy w nec

- 15. ИНУ ММАІНОУТЕ

 ИТЕНТАМШТИ Е

 2ИКОУІ¹ 2И ИБОМ

 МИ ИЕФПИРЕ ИТА

 ПИОУТЕ ЕНЕРГЕІ М
- 20. ΜΟΟΥ ЄΒΟΑ 2ΙΤΟΟΤΟ ΜΠΜΑΡΤΥΡΟC ЄΤΟΥ ΑΑΒ ΠΖΑΓΙΟС ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙ ΒΑΜΦΝ ΠΜΑΤΟΙ ΝΑΜЄ ΝΤЄ ΠΕΧΌ ΙΟ
- 25. МИНСА ТЕЧМАРТУ РІА 2N ОУЕІРНИН N ТЕ ПНОУТЕ 2АМНИ АСФШПЕ Δ 6 2M ПЕУ ОУОЕ ϕ^2 МПЕУСУВНС ϕ^3
- 30. ΕΠΕΖΟΥΟ ΘΕΟΔΟCΙΟC ΠΡΡΟ ΑΥΚΟΥΙ ΝΤΙΑ ΒΟΛΗ ΦΟΠΕ 2N Τ ΠΟΛΙС ΝΤΗΝΤΡΡΟ ΑΥΑΝΑΧΦΡΕΙ ΕΒΟΛ

35. 2м пма етммау

ΝΟΛΚΟΛΙ ΝΟΛΟΕΙΦ AGEI EPHC 2N KHME ере кефомит иноб ите типтрро моофе NMMOQ4 KATA OYOIKO номід Дє итє пиоутє ацбоіле еппа нтау хпод изнта ете па пе педні мфорп 2аөн етреубопц на PON NCEAAG MMATOL **ΕΤΕ ΤΑΙ ΤΕ ΤΠΟΛΙС ΤΟΥ** 200 KATA OYXONG Де ите пиоуте не п фа пе мпмартурос стоуаав апа фоіва HON AYO NEYE! РЕ МПЕЦНОО НОЗ **2М ПЕСМАРТНРІОМ** ЕТТАІНУ АУФ ЕНЕУ $C\omega p^5$ изиноб 6 нагапи EXENNMMHHUE? ΑΝΡώμε δε έτδια конеі емминфе λγχι Νογκογι ΝΗ PIT MN 2NKOYI8 NO EIK AYW 2NKOYI9 **ИБІНОУФИ МИ** 2 NZOITWPA 10 AYNTOY нау прос теухріа Μπογεογωνογ Δε Же им не прро де ад хие пршме етдія кфиет едхф имос **Χ**Ε ΤΕΤΝΟΟΟΥΝ **Χ**Ε λ

21r

A:

These are the mighty and miraculous deeds that God did through the holy Apa Phoebammon, the martyr of Jesus Christ, after his martyrdom. In God's peace. Amen.

Come then, now, O pious brothers, and we will tell you a little bit of the mighty and miraculous deeds that God worked through the holy martyr, Saint Apa Phoebammon, truly the soldier of Jesus Christ after his martyrdom. In God's peace. Amen.

It happened in the time of the exceedingly pious emperor Theodosius. A small disturbance happened in the capital. He withdrew from that place

B:

for a little while. He came south in Egypt while three other leaders of the kingdom were traveling with him. According to a dispensation of God, he (the emperor) visited the place where he (Phoebammon) was born, which was his first home before he was enlisted as a recruit and made a soldier, namely the city of Touho. According to a fate from God, it was the feast of the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon. They were celebrating his great feast in his glorious martyr shrine. They were distributing great charities among the crowds. The men ministering to the crowds took a little wine and a little bread and a little food and fruit and brought them to them (the crowds) according to their need. They (the ministers) did not know who they (the royal party) were. The king asked the men who were ministering, saying, "Do you know

^{1.} For **626NKOYI**.

For пєоуоєщ.

^{3.} For мпеусевис.

^{4.} For NMMAQ.

^{5.} For Neycop.

^{6.} For NZENNOG.

^{7.} For ехи минние.

^{8.} For ZENKOYI.

^{9.} For ZENKOYI.

^{10.} For денгонтара.

21v

- нон нім пехау нау хе ммон пехау нау
 хе еіе наф нує тетнеі ре ниман итеїноб
- 5. ММИТМАІРФМЕ
 ПЕХАУ НАЦ ЖЕ ЕНР ФА
 МПНАРТУРОС ЕТОУ
 ААВ ПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІ
 ВАМФИ АЦАІСФАНЕ
- 10. ДОІПОЙ НОІ ПРРО М МАІЙОЎТЕ ӨЕОДОСІОС АУШ АДОЎШЭТ ЕХМ ПЕДХУФАЙОЙ ЕТТА ІНУ ИОІ ПРРО МИ ИЕТ
- 15. NMMOQ¹¹ ауш ацпа ракале мпмартурос етоуаав прагіос а па фоівамим ецхи ммос же єријам¹² пек
- 20. НА ТАЗОІ НГСПСП Є ХС ЄЗРАІ ЄХШІ НОТОУ ХОІ АУШ НОӨМСОІ ЄХМ ПЕӨРОНОС НТА МНТРРО НКЕСОП
- 25. Тнакшт мпеітопос калшс таац¹³ нноб е мате ауш такшшс мпекліфанон ет таіну ката пецм
- 30. пфа прро де адхі Ноукоўі гн нкуріа етгм педсима мн негвийс адмороў етоотд гис фулак
- 35. ТНРІОН ФАНТЕЧВОК

ETKOMITATON NT полс итмитеро ауш мпе хаау нваа ву филе ммод еп тнре итероуме **Мече де итецпарро**у CIA AYEI EBOX 2HTG **ИМИ ИМОВ ТНРОУ ИТ** МИТЕРО ЕІТЕ СТРА ТҮХАТНС ӨІТӨ ӨПАР хос апаз заплос панмос тира пт полс ин недам 2AA THPOY AYOU NA педні ги гихорос 14 **МИ ОУРАЩЕ ЕХМ ПЕК** TO MITPO 2N OVOV хаі тотє прро ац Жие недгизал епоуш мпедні ми поухлі NTMNTPPO NTOOY Δε πεχλγ χε πρρο ω N2 WA ENEZ ATIXO EIC XMMDE EBOY N NEKXAXE THPOV αγω ασθεβιοού δα песнт инекоуерн те ауш адраще н бі прро же апхоєіс ктоф ехм пеферо NOC NKECOTT 2N OV ноб ноухал ин оу ное иетрини ми **N**CA наі Де аутаме прро же ауппа м

A:

who we are?" They said to him, "No." He said to them, "Then how come you are doing this great act of human kindness for us?" They said to him, "We are celebrating for the holy martyr, Saint Apa Phoebammon." Then the pious emperor Theodosius understood, and he worshipped his (the martyr's) glorious remains, the emperor along with those with him. And he implored the holy martyr, Saint Apa Phoebammon, saying, "If your mercy befalls me, and you entreat Christ on my behalf and he rescues me and seats me on the throne of my kingdom again, I will build this sanctuary beautifully and make it very great, and I will bury your glorious remains in accordance with their worthiness." The king took some of the lordly attributes that were on his body and the garments. He tied them onto himself as a safeguard until he went

B:

to the court of the capital. No harm happened to him at all. When his presence was announced, all the great people of the kingdom came out to meet him, whether general or eparch, pure and simply the entire population of the city and all his servants and those of his household with choruses and joy on account of the return of the king in safety. Then the king asked his servants the news about his household and the well-being of the kingdom. They, then, said, "The king lives forever! The Lord has scattered all your enemies and humiliated them under your feet." And the king rejoiced because the Lord had returned him on his throne again in great safety and great peace. After these things, the king was informed,

²¹v

^{11.} For netnmmag.

^{12.} w supra lineam.

^{13.} Same as TAAAq.

^{14.} For ZENXOPOC.

22r

- поннром фобе ехе
 ¹⁵ оуфеере етфк те
 ^Ауф афмау етеффе
 ере ере пеппа мпо
- 5. ИНРОЙ ӨЛІВЕ ММОС АПЕЧЕНТ МКАЕ ЕРОЧ ЕМАТЕ ИТЕУНОУ АПРРО ЖІ ИНЛАКМ ИЕ ВФФС МИ КУРАІА
- 10. ЕТНТООТО ЕНА П МАРТУРОС ЕТОУААВ НЕ ПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІ ВАМШН АЦКААУ Е ЖН ТЕЦШЕЕРЕ 2Н
- 15. ОҮФСИЕ ДЕ АПДАІ МШИ ШФ ЕВОЛ 2N ОҮ НОО НСМН ЕФХШ М МОС ХЕ Ф ФОІВАМШ(N) АКТ КШ2Т ЕРОІ ЕТ
- 20. ВЕ ОҮП АТЕТНЕІНЕ МФАІВАМШН ГЕООРИ

 ЕПЕІМА ЕТРЕЧНОХТ

 ЕВОЛ 2М ПАМА НОВШ

 ПЕ АІКА КНМЕ НАК
- 25. **Ф** фоівамфі ауф єі<c> гічте аксі спеіма екоуфф спожт є вод ауф итеуноу апалімоніон регт
- 30. ТУВЕРЕ ФИН ЕХМ
 ПКАГ АДЕІ ЕВОЛ НІТС
 АУФ МПЕЦКТОД Е
 РОС ФА ЕНЕГ 21ТН Т
 БОМ МПІЗАГІОС АПА
- 35. фоівамин пмар

түрөс етоуаав мпехс Πρρο Δε θεοδοσίος Αθ2 ноос ехи педеронос **5и олиор иельнин** THE YOUNG ENEGINOR тнроу инбом ми нефпире нтаднау ерооу 2N кние 2ITM прагіос апа фоіва мин пмартурос м HEXC IC AYOU ON NECL хф ммос хе нта п талбо ффпе нтафе ере 21ТМ ПЕСМОУ МП МАРТУРОС СТОУЛАВ απα φοιβαμών αγώ Иноб тнроу итми τέρο λγογωώτ έχω оу 2N оүноб мпістіс АҮФ ТАІ ТЕ ӨЕ НТА ПР ро моуте буноб ист ратулатис едр 20те **ИЗНТО МПИОУТЄ** адтинооуд екние **СКОТ МПМАРТН** ΡΙΟΝ ΜΠΖΑΓΙΟΣ ΦΟΙ BAMON 21 THH NIM ии олиор иеоол ку та почезсазне м прро ауш ацт вроц NOYKAICE N2OAOCIPI кон естану ауф ENAME COYNTC EMA те адкелеуе он ны прро € [€] С2А1

A:

"An evil spirit has seized a daughter of yours." And he saw that the evil spirit was tormenting his daughter. His heart grieved greatly. Immediately, the king took the pieces of garments and the symbols of power that he held, they being the holy martyr Saint Apa Phoebammon's and placed them on his daughter. And suddenly, the demon cried out in a great voice, saying, "O Phoebammon, you have set me on fire. Why have you brought Phoebammon here for him to cast me out from my dwelling place? I have left Egypt to you, O Phoebammon. And look, you have come here wanting to cast me out." And immediately, the demon threw the little girl to the floor. He came out of her. And he never returned to her by the power of Saint Apa Phoebammon,

B:

the holy martyr of Christ. The emperor Theodosius, then, sat on his throne in great peace and told all his leaders about the mighty and miraculous deeds that he had seen (done) in Egypt by Saint Apa Phoebammon, martyr of Jesus Christ. He was also saying, "It is because of the blessing of the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon that healing has happened to my daughter," and all the leaders of the kingdom did obeisance to them (the emperor and his daughter) in great faith. And thus the king called on a great commander who feared God and sent him to Egypt to build the martyr shrine of Saint Phoebammon in every honor and great glory, according to the king's command. He dressed him in a glorious and very expensive burial-shawl entirely of silk. The king in turn issued an order to register

²²r

^{15.} For **6XN**.

^{16.} For oγ (Faiyumicism).

^{17.} For мфоівамин.

22v

1. ΜΠΡΑΝ ΝΤΟΥΖΦ ΧΕ

ΘΕΟΔΟΟΙΟΥΠΟΛΙΟ ΦΑΣ

ΡΑΙ ΕΠΟΟΥ ΝΣΟΟΥ ΣΝ ΟΥ

ΕΙΡΗΝΗ ΝΤΕ ΠΝΟΥΤΕ

5. 2амни асфште де
Ои ноугооу ауршме
тфоун ацвфк еп
мартуріон мппетоу
аав апа фоівамфи

- 10. ефана еті де ецаге ратц ецфана ацюю фт ацпау еукоуі п Срос пноув ере генга ассіс мнр ероц мн
- 15. 2 МУКЕЛКІЛ 18 Е СРАФЕ ЕТТАІВЕ МПМАРТУРОС ЕТОУЛАВ АПА ФОІВА МОИ ПЕЖЕ ПРОМЕ

 ЖЕ АЛНООС ТИЛЦІ МПЕІ
- 20. Срос татаац епмоте мпафире 2м песмоу мпрагіос фівамфи 19 ад морец ехем²¹ пецфа

25. Гіаріон ацталц етегін нецнавшк гар етпо ліс умоун пе ас Фипе де ецноофе гі тегін ацр пиееуе

30. АУШ ПЕХАЦ ХЕ АУЕІС ТАВША ЕВОЛ МПЕІКОУІ НА ДОС ТАНАУ ЕРОЦ КА ДОС ИТЕРЕЦВША ДЕ ЕВОЛ МПЕФАГІАРІО(N)

35. мпедге ерод же

NTAGBOK ETON AYW AGALIWEI EGXW ммос же мпет м ΠΕΙΦΑΓΙΑΡΙΟΝ ΝΑΑ AY NPWME TAXOOC же нтаучити еіс пе фагіаріон мир итєсі SE LEASE NOE NLY мору ммос адинфе **Х**оппом 2м пед2нт АУФ ПЕХАЧ ХЕ ПАНТОС ПЗАГІОС ФОІВАМИН пентарр пагнаг Аүш априме ктоп епароу нкесоп ас вшк егоүн ептопос МППЕТОУААВ АПА φοιβαμών αγώ ας GINE 21XN TTAIBE M песлос итеце тец 26 MITMA NTAGBITG 22 N2HTY AYW NTEY ΝΟΥ ΑΦΟΥΦΦΤ ΕΧΜ печго егры ехм п KAZ NTEPEGEI DE EG натфоун бараг м печефомбом етф ОДИ ЕМЕУШЦЕТОЛ λ a B^{23} γ a β a γ a β aморец егоун еттаі ве иса пвш24 итецапе Πρώμε δε μεαχί α как евол епесоло же ΝΑ ΝΑΙ ΠΝΟΥΤΕ ΝΑΠΑ

22v

A:

Touho's name as Theodosioupolis (and it still is) till this very day. In God's peace. Amen.

Now it happened one day that a man got up and went to the martyr shrine of the holy Apa Phoebammon in order to pray. While he was still standing praying, he looked and saw a small golden cross onto which chains and bells were attached hanging on the sarcophagus of the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon. The man said, "Truly, I will take this cross and place it on the neck of my child with Saint Phoebammon's blessing." And thus he took it and bound it to his knapsack. He set out on the road. For, he was going to go to the city of Shmoun. And it happened that, while he was walking on the road, he remembered and said, "Come let me loosen this small cross and take a good look at it. And when he untied the knapsack, he did not find

B:

where it had gone. He was at a loss, saying, "I did not give this knapsack to anyone that I might say that it (the cross) was taken. Look, the knapsack is tied in the same way as always, the way I have tied it. Then he had a sobering thought in his heart and said, "Surely, it was Saint Phoebammon who has done this to me." And the man turned back and went into the sanctuary of the holy Apa Phoebammon. On the coffin he found the cross as it had always been, in the place from which he had taken it. Immediately he worshipped on his face on the ground. When he was about to get up, he could not, for the holy Apa Phoebammon had bound him onto the coffin by the hair of his head. The man then screamed out loud, "Pity me, God of Apa

^{18.} For генфкелкіл.

^{19.} For фоівамин.

^{20.} For aggitg.

^{21.} For **EXM**.

^{22.} For NTAGGITG.

^{23.} неаппетоуаав.

^{24.} For **rigo**.

23r

- 1. фоівамши пімнн Ше де тнри неубешрі ммой пе ауш неур ф пінре епегоуо поіко
- 5. Nомос де мптопос ад жноуд етаітіа мп гов нтод де адгомо хогеі мпемто евох м пмнное тнру мпен
- 10. ТАЧААЧ АҮШ АЧТ 60
 ОҮ МПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІ
 ВАМШИ АҮШ ИТЕРЕЧ

 20МОЛОГЕІ МПЕМТО 6
 ВОЛ ИОУОН ИІМ АП
- 15. ПЕТОУААВ СУНХШРІ
 НАЧ АЧКААЧ ЕВОЛ
 АУШ АОУОН НІМ † 600У
 МПНОУТЕ МН ПЗАГІОС
 АПА ФОІВАМШН ША
- 20. ενές νένες ζαμήν Νέγν ογρώμε δε ον ννοό μπλογείος ν τε τπολίς ώμογν έρε ογοείε ζοτρ έρου
- 25. едер 2008 едхі мпед векн²⁵ поуосіє де етм мау недр 20те 2нтд мпноуте 26м²⁶ пед2нт тнра ауф он неурф
- 30. МЕ ПЕ МПІСТОС ЕПЕ 2070 АУШ МЕЩАЦВІ²⁷ МОУ20ЛОКОТТІМОС МПОУЦ²⁸ ТЕРАМПЕ 2М ПЕЦВУКН²⁹ МЦВШК
 35. ЕПТОПОС МП?АГІОС
- 25. For мпедвеке.
- 26. For 2м.
- 27. For Negaqqı.
- 28. For нноув.
- 29. For педвеке.
- 30. For MNTCAUGE.
- 31. For тыезмитфиние.
- 32. For NMMAL

ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ ΝΤΠΟ AIC TOYZW NGTAAG & 20ҮН ЕПТОПОС 24 ПОУ хаі нтеффухнац Моун евох еаті мпеје PHT WA MNTCAWBE³⁰ **ПРОМПЕ 2N ТМЕЗМЕН** жиние³¹ промпе пе хад мпедархфн же кнар такапн нм MOI³² NEKAAT TABOK епнартуріон мпра ΓΙΟC ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ тафана нтат м MAKOYI NEPHT TAK ΤΟΙ ΠΔΙΑΒΟΛΟΌ ΔΕ Π MECTE HETNANOVB³³ АСВШК ЕЗОУН ЕПЗНТ **МПАРХОН ПЕХА**О NAY XE NTINAKAAK34 АН ИТРОМПЕ ЕНЕАЦ $6e^{35}$ плоібе гар же мпа ТЕКФА ННАКАРПОС **620ҮН НТРОМПЕ ОУДЕ** ΜΠΕΚ2Ι ΝΝΑΧΝΟΟΥ ЕҮННХ ЕВОЛ ЭН ТСФ фе егс негромпе тн РОУ ТКО ММОК ЕВОЛ екегре мпете 2NAK36 мещкаак птром пе приме де адау Пе емате пехац хе п 24ΓΙΟς ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ ксооүн изфв иім хе плоуши пе етра

23r

A:

Phoebammon. The whole crowd was watching him and they were in awe. The housekeeper of the sanctuary asked him the cause of the matter. He, then, confessed before the whole crowd to that which he had done and glorified Saint Apa Phoebammon. When he had confessed before everyone, the holy one acceded to him and forgave him. And everyone glorified God and Saint Apa Phoebammon forever and ever. Amen.

Now there was a rich man of the city of Shmoun who had hired a farmer who worked and earned his wages. That farmer feared God with all his heart. And he was also an exceedingly faithful man. Every year he received a holokottinos of gold as his wage, went to the sanctuary of Saint

B:

Apa Phoebammon of the city of Touho, and handed it in to the sanctuary for the salvation of his soul. He kept this vow for seventeen years. In the eighteenth year he said to his boss, "Will you be so kind to me and let me go to the martyr shrine of Saint Apa Phoebammon, that I might pray, give my small vow, and return. The devil, hater of what is good, entered the boss's heart and said to him, "I will not let you this year." For he had found the following excuse, "You have not yet brought in my fruits this year nor have you beaten my threshing-floors that are lying ready in the field. Look, all these years I have been letting you do what you please. I cannot allow you this year. The man was very sad. He said, "O Saint Phoebammon, you know everything, namely that my desire is to

^{33.} For hethanoya.

^{34.} For ntnakaak.

^{35.} For neadee.

^{36.} For мпетанак.

23v

1. ЖИК ЕВОХ МПАЕРНТ ПРОС ТАСУННОІА АУШ ЕІС ПДІАВОЛОС А ЧЕМЕРГЕІ 2М П2НТ

5. МПЕІРФМЕ АДКФ АУ ММОІ МТРАМПЕ ПАНМ МАРЕ ПЕКОУ ФФ ФФПЕ ПРФ МЕ ДЕ АЦВФК ЕПЕЦНІ

 6 еданпе асффпе
 Де 2н тпафе нтеүфе³⁷
 алті ефенкотк н
 прфме еіс ппетоу аав апа фоівамфн

15. АДОУШИ2 СВОЛ МІТ РШМЕ 2N ОУ2ОРОМА СДЖШ ММОС NAQ ЖЕ СКШАНТШОУН N2 ТООУЕ АМОУ ЕПЕСНТ

20. ЕПМА НАПА ФОІВА
МШН МІТТООЎ НОШ
НЕ НГШАНА НГТ
МПЕКЕРНТ АНОК
ГАР Т2М ПМА ЕТМ

25. МАУ ОН АУШ ПАРА(Н)
ПЕТРІХШЧ КНАР
ӨЕ ОН РШС НТАКЕІ Е
ПМА ЕТЕРЕ ПАСШМА
НРНТЧ АУШ ОН НА

30. Оом ми песмоу мпе хс іс фооп 2м пма етммау ацтфоу(и)
Де изтооуе ибі прф ме етготр ацвфк
35. ои фа пархфи пе

ΧΑΟ ΝΑΟ ΧΕ ΤΠΑΡΑ KANEI MMOK TIAXOGIC **СТРЕККААТ ТАВОК** ФУ ӨФИЕ! ЦТОЦОС ΓΑΡ ΜΠ2ΑΓΙΟС ΦΟΙ BAMON 2M TIMA 6 ΤΜΜΑΥ ΤΑΦΑΗλ N2HTQ TAKTOL Пехац нац ны пар XON XE BOK AAAA МПРШСК ЕЕІ АСШШ Пе Де едвик аднау епрагіос фоіва MON 2N TE2IH M ПЕСМОТ NOVMATOL NTE THOMIC ECCOOY(N) ммоц гаен мпооу AYW NEGTANHY EY2 ΤΟ ΝΟΥΦΒΦ ΠΕΧΕ ппетоуаав мпрф ME XE EKBHK ETW(N) пехац нац же еівнк **ЕПТОПОС НАПА ФОІ** ΒλΜΦΝ ΜΠΤΟΟΥ ΝΘΦΝΕ ΤΑΦΑΗΑ ΤΑ † МПЕІКОУІ МЕРНТ етероі тар теуфн МППЕТОУАЛВ ПЕ Же ппетоулав нац едо мпесмот мпма TOI XE NTAIGI MMAY **2**ΦΦΤ ΤΈΝΟΥ ΑΥΦ EKWANBWK EMAY WINE NCA HOIKONO ΜΟΣ ΜΠΤΟΠΟΣ ΑΥΦ

23v

A:

keep my vow according to my custom. And, behold, the devil worked in the heart of this man and prevented me this year. But let your wish happen. The man then went to his home grieving. Then it happened at midnight while the man was still sleeping that, behold, the holy Apa Phoebammon appeared to the man in a vision, saying to him, "When you awake at dawn, come down to the place of Apa Phoebammon at the monastery of Thone, pray, and give your vow, for I, I am also in that place. It is my name that is on it (the monastery). You will do as if you have come to the place where my body is. And my powers and the blessing of Jesus Christ are also in that place. At dawn the hired hand rose and went to the boss.

B:

He said to him, "I implore you, my lord, to let me go to Thone, for the sanctuary of Saint Phoebammon is in that place, so that I might pray in it and return." The boss said to him, "Go but don't delay in coming back." It so happened that, while he was on the way, he saw Saint Phoebammon on the road in the likeness of a soldier of the city that he knew from before. He was riding a white horse. The saint said to the man, "Where are you going?" He said to him, "I am going to the sanctuary of Apa Phoebammon at the monastery of Thone that I might pray and give this small votary gift that I owe and spend the night for the saint. The saint said to him in the likeness of the soldier, "I too just came thence. When you go there, ask for the housekeeper of the sanctuary, and

24r

 фацбалшик пе
 Де приме нац де па довіс етнаноуц ві фанвшк вкоуши

5. ΕΤΡΑΦΙΝΕ ΝΟΑ ΝΙΜ ΠΠΕΤΟΥΑΑΒ ΔΕ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ ΑΦΤ Π ΡΑΝ ΜΠΟΙΚΟΝΟΜΟΟ ΝΑΦ ΑΥΦ ΑΦΤ ΝΟΥ

10. МАБІЙ НАЦ БОХО МНОС ЖЕ АХІС НАЦ ЖЕ ПЕЖЕ ПМАТОІ И ТАЦТФОУИ ЗАЗТИК МПИАУ МПКАУМА

15. ЖЕ ВШК ЕАЙ ПКЕЛ ЖЕ 2М ПЕӨҮСІАСТН РІОН ПЕТКНА2Є ЕРОЧ МНАУ ЦІТЧ НІТА АЦ НАІ ПРШМЕ ДЕ

20. Асимоофе асижен ептопос мпрагіос фоівамим асифі не иса поікономос асіт насітноствою постою пост

25. фора мн пролокот тінос ауш аq† нац мпінавін н та прагіос фоіва мшн таад над в

30. во 38 мпесмот мпма тоі поікономос Де афр фпінре аүф афвфк епма нтка же мпефусіастн 35. ріон пма нтафхо

OC HAY A A SINE HOY **ХАКОТЄ НІРП АЦІТС** АЧТААС НАЧ ПРФ ME DE ACCORC NCA OY са 2м птопос адбо λΠΟ ΑΦΟΥΦΗ ΑΦΟΦ адр теуфн 2м пто TOC NTEPEGTWOY(N) Δ ε ΝΦΦΡΠ ΑΩΒΙ³⁹ ΜΠ сеепе нтаакооте инрп адмоофе ад BOK ETHOXIC OMOY(N) AYW AGBOK EZOYN епечні роуге Де н терецфипе пехац NTECCIME MN NEC WHPE XE MAPNOW мпсеепе мпкоуі **ИНРП ИТА ПИОУТЄ** ТОФО НАН ЕПЕІДН

Мтаутаад нан исмоу 2м птопос мпрагі ос апа ф<оів>амфи ауф итеіре аусф мп сеепе мпінрії ауф Мтередеі еднаіф вол наакооте ад біне ирітс ммих міне 1 иголокотті нос иноув ката тн пе инентадтаау оуа ката ромпе ауф Адинфу итеуноу

ны приме адпіс

теүе же пматог

24r

A:

he will give you lodging." The man said to him, "My good lord, when I go, whom do you want me to ask for?" And the holy Apa Phoebammon gave him the housekeeper's name. And he gave him a sign, saying, "Tell him, 'The soldier who stayed with you at the time of the burning-heat said, "Go to a certain corner in the offering-place." That which you will find there, take it and give it to me." And the man walked and went to the sanctuary of Saint Phoebammon. He asked for the housekeeper, gave him the offering with the holokottinos, and gave him the sign that Saint Phoebammon had given him in the likeness of the soldier. The housekeeper, then, was amazed, and he went to the place in the corner of the sanctuary, the place he had been told,

B:

and he found a lakoote of wine, brought it, and gave it to him. The man pulled it to a side in the sanctuary. He opened it and ate and drank. He spent the night in the sanctuary. When he rose in the morning he took the rest of the lakoote of wine. He walked and went to the city of Shmoun. He entered his house. When evening arrived, he said to his wife and children, "Let us drink the rest of the little bit of wine that God destined for us, for it has been given to us as a blessing in the sanctuary of Saint Apa Phoebammon." And thus they drank the rest of the wine. When he was about to wash the lakoote, he found eighteen holokottinoi of gold according to the number of those he had given, one each year. Immediately the man came to his senses and came to believe that the soldier

^{38.} For **eqo**.

^{39.} For **aqq**ı.

^{40.} For eqnasio.

^{41.} For mantagments.

24v

- 1. НТАЧАПАНТА ЕРОЧ 2N ТЕЗІН ПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІВАМИН ПЕ АЧ ФИПЕ ЛОІПОН ЕЧТ
- 5. 600ү МПИОҮТЕ МИ П 2АГІОС АПА ФАІВАМШ(N)⁴² Оүршме Де ОИ ИТЕ Т ПОЛІС ФМОЎИ АЦР ОЎИОБ ИОЎОВІФ ЕЦ
- 10. ФШИЕ АУШ МПЕ АААУ ИРШИЕ ЕФ ӨЕ РАПЕЧЕ ММОЦ АЦ СШТМ ДЕ ЕМЕФПН РЕ МПГАГІОС ФОІВА
- 15. МШН ЖЕ 2А2 ЕУШШ НЕ АЦТАЛБООУ ПЕ ЖАЦ ЖЕ ПНОУТЕ МП 2АГІОС АПА ФОІВА МШН ТАЛБОІ 2М ПЕІ
- 20. фине етнента ауш ерфан пекна еі еграі ежші нгсо пс мпноуте натаа боі фаіт ноулакон
- 25. NNG2 G20YN GПЕК ТОПОС 2N ТПОЛІС ТОУ2Ф НТЕУНОУ ДЕ 21ТН НСОПС МППЕ ТОУЛЛВ АПЛ ФОІВЛ
- 30. МШН АПТАЛБО ФШ ПЕ МПРШМЕ ПРШ МЕ ДЕ МПЕЦФОМБОМ ЕЦІ МПЛАКОМ <N>NEZ ЕПТОПОС МПZАГІОС
- 35. АПА ФОІВАМИН

ПРОС ӨЕ НТАПЕРНТ М мос етве пліастн ма нтегін ммааше⁴³ λ ОППОН АДМЕКМОУКО ны проме етреа таац ноуршие н **ЧХІТЧ ЄПМАРТН** РІОН МППЕТОУЛЛВ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ AYW AITI EQOAIBE XE мпецефомбом е ΒΦΚ ΝΟΟΥΦΦΤ $exen^{44}$ $\pi equidanw(n)$ СТОУАЛВ СІСЗНИТЕ Сіс ппетоулав апа ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ ΑΦΦΦ EBOY EYOUMNS HAD ввох ги оугорома NTEYWE 45 TIEXAU нац же плакон NNE2 NTAKEPHT ммод стаад спато пос екфантф DAIX SAOOLEN NÃO **НКВФК ЕПТО** пос напа фоіва MOUN NOONE NETAAU 620YN **ЕРОО ПАРАН ГАР** ΟΝ ΠΕΤ2ΙΧΦΟ Α NOK TIE POIBAMO(N) ΑΥΤΦΟΥΝ ΔΕ Ν2 ΤΟΟΥЄ ΝΟΙ ΠΡΟΙΜΕ АСР ФПНРЕ МП20 POMA AYOU NTEY

A:

whom he had met on the road was Saint Apa Phoebammon. It happened, then, that he gave praise to God and Saint Apa Phoebammon.

Now a man of the city of Shmoun had been sick for a long time. No one was able to heal him. He heard about Saint Phoebammon's miracles, that he healed many who were sick. He said, "God of Saint Apa Phoebammon, cure me from this sickness in which I am. And if your mercy descends on me, and you entreat God and he cures me, I will put a container of oil into your sanctuary in the city of Touho." Immediately, through the holy Apa Phoebammon's entreaties, healing came to the man. However, the man was not able to carry the container of oil to Saint Apa Phoebammon's sanctuary

B:

as he had promised because of the walking-distance. The man, then, considered giving it to someone to take it to the martyr shrine of the holy Apa Phoebammon. While he was still being tormented because he had not been able to go and worship his holy remains, behold, the holy Apa Phoebammon called out, having appeared to him in a vision at night. He said to him, "As for the container of oil you promised to donate to my sanctuary, when you rise at dawn, take it and go to the sanctuary of Apa Phoebammon of Thone and place it inside. For it is my name that is on it (the sanctuary), It's me, Phoebammon. The man rose at dawn and wondered at the vision. Immediately,

²⁴v

^{42.} For фоіванши (i inserted later?).

 ^{43.} For ммоофе.

^{44.} For 6XN.

^{45.} For **NTGYWH**.

32

- 1. НОУ АЦЕГРЕ КАТА ӨЕ Н ΤΑΥΧΌΟΟ ΝΑΟ 2Μ Π2Ο ΡΟΜΑ 2ΙΤΜ ΠΠΕΤΟΥΑ ΑΒ ΑΥΧΙ ΜΠλΑΚΟΝ Ν
- 5. NE2 AGTAAG EZOYN E ПТОПОС НАПА ФОІ BAMON NOONE AC **ΦλΗλ Ν2ΗΤ**Ο ΕΤΙ Δε εμικοτκ η2ογη
- 10. ΕΠΜΑΡΤΗΡΙΟΝ ΝΟΙ приме апрагіос απα φοιβαμών ογ WHY HAY EBOX 2N OY 20РОМА ПЕХАЦ НАЦ
- 15. XE TXW MMOC NAK ET рекпістеує же нөє етере набом енергеі 2М ПМА ЕТЕРЕ ПАСФ ма изнту ди тпо
- 20. λΙC ΤΟΥ2Φ ΜΝ ΠΜΑ **НТАУПЕ?Т ПАСНОЦ** EBOX N2HTQ 2N THO YIC CLOOLL CEENED LEI ON LENON WLEI
- 25. MA AYW AUT NAU NT PHNH AGBOK EBOX 2ΙΤΟΟΤΟ 2Ν ΟΥΝΟΘ Νεοογ πρωμε Δε Адвак епедні ед†
- 30. 600ү МПНОУТЕ МПСЕ ETE MTEGON 2^{46} wa e NEZ ZAMHN **Δ**CΦΦΠΕ ΔΕ ΟΝ ΜΝΝ CA NAI NEYN OYPO

35. ME MILICTOC 2N OYT

ме же зови мпенвт мпејерро⁴⁷ пај де нец готр еүоүоеве едхі м пецвекн48 мпнау Δ ε Νωλρε⁴⁹ πνοό νογο EIE KA OEIK 2IBOA H NE2 H AAAY NOINOY ФМ Н НРП ЗАПАФС ТЕХРІА ТНРС МПРМИ **200ТР МПІСТОС НТО**Ф пефацитс евох нау **λ**εψωπε Δε Νογεοπ апоуобіє ві⁵⁰ мпрм NOUTP AGBOK ETT фимо атестие и полобіє вак єпля KON NAC XE ECNAEI не еграі атесфулю(н) NZAT EI EBOX ZN TEC біх асре брраі бпла KON NAG AYW MITE сеіме тесріме де Асмоуфт мпесні тн РО ЛУШ МПЕСЗЕ ЕРОС AYW A < C > XNE NECWHPE **МИ ИЕСРОМЕ ТИРОУ** АУФ МПЕ ЛАЛУ ЕІМЕ XE NTACKAAC TON Πγιαβούος γε απένεδ ГЕІ 2М П2НТ НТЕС 2IME 2WCTE ETPEC хоос же мпе лалу он нса пеірмнаф ΤΡ ΝΤΟΟ ΓΑΡ ΕΤΟΟΟΥ(Ν)

25r

A:

he did as he had been told in the vision by the saint. He took the container of oil and placed it in the sanctuary of Apa Phoebammon of Thone. He prayed in it. While the man was still lying in the martyr shrine, Saint Apa Phoebammon appeared to him in a vision and said to him, "I say to you so that you might believe, 'Just as my powers work in the place in which my body is, in the city of Touho, and in the place that my blood has been shed, in the city of Assiut, they also work in this place'." He gave him peace and went away from him in great glory. The man went to his home glorifying God the rest of his life, forever. Amen.

Now it happened later that there was a faithful man in a town

B:

called Hobn to the east of the Nile. This man was hired by a farmer, earning his wage. At the hour when the head farmer would lay out bread or oil or any food or wine, simply all the needs of the faithful hireling, it is he (the hireling) who would bring it out for them. It happened one time when the farmer took the hireling and went abroad that the farmer's wife went to the container of meat to bring some up. Her chain of silver came out of her hand and fell down in the container of meat, and she did not know it. The wife searched her entire house and did not find it. She asked her children and all her people, and no one knew where she had left it. Then the devil worked in the woman's heart, so that she said, "No one but this hireling has taken my chain of silver. For it is he who knows

^{46.} For MIEGON2. 47. For мпєєро.

^{48.} Гог мпедвеке.

^{49.} For EWAPE (Faiyumicism).

^{50.} For qu.

25v

- ЕМЕТ2М ПАНІ АУШ

 ЕРЕ МЕЦБІХ 2М ПЕТМ

 ТАІ МПЕ2ООУ ММ ТЕУ

 ФН ТЕС2ІМЕ ДЕ М
- 5. Поуобів асхне при нафтр бтаітіа мп афв нтоц де пехац нау же пістеує наі же мпеізе боуон оу
- 10. ДЕ НТЕІСООҮН ЗАН М ПЕІЗШВ АУШ ЕІС ЗАЗ НРОМПЕ ХІНТАІБІ ЕЗОУН ЕПЕТЕННІ 52 МПЕТНЗЕ ЄЗШВ Н
- 15. ТІМІМЕ⁵³ МСФІ ЕМЕЗ

 МТООУ ДЕ ПЕХАУ МАД

 ЖЕ ЕФІЖЕ МТОК АМ

 АКЦІТС МАРОМ ЕП

 ТОПОС МПЗАГІОС ФОІ
- 20. ВАМФИ ИГФРК НАІ ИТОЦ ДЕ ПЕЖАЦ ЖЕ МАРОИ ИТЕРОУПО2⁵⁴ ДЕ ЕПЕ2ООУ ИТАУТОФ Ц ЕТРЕЦФРК И
- 25. 2НТО АПРОМЕ ЕТ НАФРК ТННООУ М ПРОМЕ МН ТЕОС 21МЕ ЖЕ АРІ 2АЖОІ ЕТПОЛІС ТОУ2О
- 30. тафрк инти 2м птопос мпрагюс

фоівамфи ммои ти би тебін одує

35. менен егоүн епетн

ні мкєсоп єп2осо $(N)^{55}$ ATETN21 $\lambda0^{56}$ EPOI II Риме де адмоофе адвак еголи еп топос напа фоіва MON AGOVAHA 21 ΤΗ ΤΕΧΟΙΑΗ ΔΕ ΜΝ HAICE NHESTOOME EY **ЧИКОТК АДФДФ** A GNAY DE 2N OYZOPO ма ноі проме еп петоулав апа фог BAMON ECIMOYOT мптопо<c> тира мм кепетоуаав нм моц 58 же серіні хүш **Мере** прагіос сірінн **WAXE MN TITETOY ΑΑΒ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν)** етве приме тнроу етам птопос ец WI<NE> NCA TIZWE MTTOYA поуа пехе пра ГІОС ФОІВАМШИ И Тсірінн же ере паі мпеіма етве аф N фине заплис ад XW EPOG NTAITIA ΜΠΟΥΆ ΠΟΥΆ ΝΝΕΤΝ котк итероупир **Д**е ероі пехац⁵⁹ ннеує рнү же ере паі мпеі MA ETBE OYANAW εσογωώ Νωρκ λγω EGWANOPK WAI

25v

A:

what is in my house. His hands are in my possessions day and night." And the farmer's wife asked the hireling about the cause of the matter. And he said to them (the farmer and his wife), "Believe me that I have not found anything nor know of this matter. Look for many years since I came into your house, you have never found any such matter against me." They, then, said to him, "If you are not the one who took it, let us go to the sanctuary of Saint Phoebammon and you swear for me." He said to them, "Let us go." When they reached the day on which it was determined that he would swear, the man who was going to swear sent a message to the man and his wife, "Go ahead of me to the city of Touho and I will swear for you in the sanctuary of Saint Phoebammon, for I will not walk with you on the road, nor will I enter your

Mighty Deeds and Miracles by Saint Apa Phoebammon

B:

house again, to the extent that you have slandered me." The man went and entered the sanctuary of Apa Phoebammon and prayed. Having lied down lame and tired from the road, he fell asleep. The man, then, saw in a vision the holy Apa Phoebammon searching the whole sanctuary along with another saint, Serine. Saint Serine was speaking with the holy Apa Phoebammon about all the men who were in the sanctuary, inquiring into everyone's business. Saint Phoebammon told Serine why that one was here. In sum, he told him the cause of everyone of those who were lying there. When they reached me, they spoke among themselves, "This one is here for an oath that he wants to swear. When he swears, I

^{51.} For ntcooyn.

^{52.} For епетині.

^{53.} For TEIMINE.

^{54.} For **NTEPOYTU2**.

^{55.} For **єфосо**м.

^{56.} For AA.

^{57.} For aquby.

^{58.} For NMMAQ.

^{59.} For mexay.

26r

36

1. болд пеже ппетоу **LAB ATTA CIPINH NAC** ΧΕ ΕΙΕ Π2Ι ΔΑ ΝΤΑΥ мора ерод нтод пе

5. НТАЦААЦ ПЕХЕ А па фоівамин же нтоц ан пентацр παι αλλα ογν κεα NAW EPOC XIN OYO

10. $ei\omega^{60}$ tenoy be equa нфрк фанбопц Приме Де птерец нау епетророма н финре АСР 20ТЕ ЕМА

- 15. TE AYW AGCTOT ETBE NULLE NTAG сотмоу ити нетоу AAB EYXW MMOOY **МИ ИЕЛЕРНА УЛО**
- 20. Δατφούν αστάλο етерін ацмоофе а GEI EBOY EXH NAM **МЕ НТАЦТАССЕ НАУ** ETRE HANAU HE
- 25. XAY NAG XE EKBHK етши итоц де пе XAY NAY XE EIBHK наі єпані пехау NAY XE AMOY NKO

30. pk^{61} nan aqoyw **WR ECIXON WHOC XE** MEJOPK NHTN N AAAY NANAO AC **ω**ωπε δε Ντέρε πεγ

35. Ογοειώ ώωπε ετ

PEYWWWT NNTEG NOOYE 62 MITPUME AVEI EYNAEIW EBOX **МПЛАКОН ИСЕМА24** нац аубіне нтефе AION NOAT NTECOL ME NOHTO NPW Με Δε λγλεπε εματε EYXW MMOC XE W пноб инове итан AAB⁶³ EAN2I AA EMPW **МЕ МПІСТОС АУШ** ANCOUG AYW ANE петволуеле ебоф еці мпецвуке⁶⁴ **Д**ҮМОҮТЕ ДЕ ЕПРИМЕ ауспсина етреа KO NAY EBOX MITEN ΤΑΥΑΑΟ ΝΑΟ ΑΥΦ NTEIZE ON AYXITY E 20ҮН ЕПЕҮНІ НӨЕ ΟΝ ΝΦΟΡΠ ΑΥΦ λναι ΝογΝοό Μπρος ΦΟΡΆ ΜΝ ΟΥΆΝ2Ο хома аувшк еп ΤΟΠΟΣ ΜΠ2ΑΓΙΟΣ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ αγωλην αλ4 μμελ EPHT AYKTOOY 6 пеуні 2м оуєірн ин еүт бооу мп NOVTE MIZALIOC апа фоівамин ΜΝ ΝΕΤΟΥΆλΒ ΤΗΡΟΥ WA ENEZ ZAMHN

26r

A:

will catch him." The holy Apa Serine said to him, "As regards the slander they have leveled against him, it is he who did it (the misdeed)." Apa Phoebammon said, "It is not he who did this, but there is another oath for him for some time. And now, if he swears, I will catch him." When the man saw this marvelous sight, he became greatly afraid. He trembled because of the words which he had heard from the holy ones, as they were speaking (them) to one another. He arose, took himself to the road, and walked. He came out upon the men with whom he had made an appointment regarding the oath and said to him, "Where are you going?" He said to them, "I am going home." They said to him, "Come and swear for us." He answered, saying, "I do not swear any oaths for you." It happened that when the time had come

B:

for the man's cattle to be slaughtered, they were about to wash the container and fill it with meat, and they found the woman's chain of silver in it. The people were very sad, saying, "O great sin that we have done, having slandered the faithful man and wounded him. We plotted against him to take away his wages. They called the man and implored him to forgive them for what they had done to him. And thus they took him into their house as before. They took a great offering and a sum of money and went to the sanctuary of the holy Apa Phoebammon, prayed, and gave their votary gift. They returned to their house in peace giving honor to the god of Saint Apa Phoebammon and all the saints forever. Amen.

^{60.} Same as хін оүоүосіц.

^{61.} For NTWPK.

^{62.} For NNTBNOOYE.

^{63.} For ntanaaq.

^{64.} Гог мпедвеке.

26v

38

- 1. Α COWITE Δε ON MN NCA NAI NEYN OYEY KTHPION GAYT IT ΡΑΝ ΝΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν)
- 5. EXWY 2N OYMA N WAVMOVTE 65 EPOU XE HOOW NEA PHE NT ΠΟλΙC ΑΝΤΙΝΟΟΥ мперооу Де мппе
- 10. Τογλάβ απά φοιβαμω(Ν) иелетье иолиор и CYNAZIC 2M IITO ΠΟς ΕΤΜΜΑΥ ΑΥΦ EI<C> OYPWHE NATZOTE
- 15. АУФ МПАРАНОМОС AGEI 200C EGNACYNA LE WN NENTYARI ELL WA AGNAY DE ENEC кеүн мптопос
- 20. Απδι<λ>Βολος μες πεφ 2НТ АДЕПЕІӨҮМЕІ EZWET 66 EBOX NZHTOY AYO AGANEIXE OJA T THE NTEYWE 67 AU
- 25. бепн адоуег птока РАПТІОН ЄПЕСНТ ете оудивс пе едмоуд **МПСА СНАУ НВАРОТ** ру флу рлончия
- 30. таац етерін етрец моофе едмоофе Де адсфти егисин⁶⁸ EYWW EBOX 21 MAZOY ммоц бүхш ммос
- 35. XE AKBITQ 69 KNANTQ

Δε αμόψωτ επαρογ ECIMEENE XE OYA 2N NA TIEKAHPOC NET ПНТ ИСФО ЕТФАХЕ иммоц⁷⁰ ауш мпец нау бааау пршмб AE AGMOYOT NOYOH 71 **ММА ММ П2НВС АУФ МПЕ ХААУ НРФМЕ** им ртооти рпоф Νους δε απνούτε **МИ ПРАГІОС АПА ФОІ** BAMON GING 62PAI ехфа нолное и фаме инедуо ед BACANIZE MMOQ M перооу ин теуфе 72 фантецение мпрн вс епедма напа? та 21 он мпенусіас тнрюм ере пмнн фе тира сооуг ероа еур фпнре ере п РФМЕ АФКАК ЕВОХ ECIXO MMOC 2N OY PIME XE TIMATOI NA ME NTE TIEXC IC BOH

өі броі прагіос апа

ACI EXIXIOYE NZOY(N) епектопос етоу

AAB EIC HENTAIBITY

ГАР АІНТО ЕПЕОМА

ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ ΚΦ NAI EBOX MITENTAIA

он епедма нтод

A:

26v

Now it came to pass later that there was a place of prayer dedicated to Apa Phoebammon in a place called Pshosh to the south of the city of Antinoou. On the (feast) day of the holy Apa Phoebammon, a great service was done in that sanctuary, and look, a fearless and lawless man came, as if going to partake in the service with those who had come to the feast. He saw the equipment of the sanctuary. The devil filled his heart. He longed to steal from them. He waited until midnight. He hurried, took the tokaraption down, which is a lamp burning on two sides (made of) fine bronze and took himself to the road to walk. While he was walking along, he heard voices crying out behind him, saying, "You took it, you will bring it

Mighty Deeds and Miracles by Saint Apa Phoebammon

B:

back to its place. He looked back thinking that it was one of those of the ministry who was pursuing him and speaking to him. He did not see anyone. The man visited a hundred places with the lamp and no one bought it. Afterward, God and Saint Apa Phoebammon brought a great sickness upon him. He did not stop tormenting him day or night until he brought the lamp back to its place and prostrated himself in front of the altar at which the entire crowd was gathered being amazed, while the man was crying out, tearfully saying, "O true soldier of Jesus Christ, help me. O Saint Apa Phoebammon, forgive me for what I have done, having stolen in your holy sanctuary. For behold, what I took, I returned to its place,

^{65.} For ефаумоуте (Faiyumicism).

^{66.} For 62wqT.

^{67.} For NTEYOH.

^{68.} For 626NCMH.

^{69.} For akqitq.

^{70.} For NMMAQ.

^{71.} For Noyψε (Same as Nψε).

^{72.} For теуфн.

^{73.} For mentaigitg.

27r

1. ЕСТОУЖНУ МТЕСДЕ ДУШ АПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІВАМИМ СУГХИ РЕІ МАСІ АСІКАА СВОХ

10. 200ү мпуа напа 2атре 2н оүтме же пса2рувве таха уаре нетоуаав ка аеі ннеуерну епеу

15. ФА НЕСИМАУ НОІ

Оуршие престива

мітфа напа датре

пмартурос мітехс

іс паі де асмітфа

20. МПЕІНОЎ НЕООЎ АЦ НАЎ ЄНЕТОЎААВ ЄЎ ТАЛНЎ ЄНЕЎ2ТФ ФР ЄРЕ 2NKAOM⁷⁴ N НОЎВ 21ХЕН НЕЎА

25. ПНУЕ РОУЗЕ ДЕ N СОУ МИТН ИЗТООУЕ ИСОУ МИТАСЕ МПА РИЗОТП ЕТЕ ПАІ ПЕ ПЕЗООУ НАПА ЗАТРЕ

30. АПРИМЕ НАУ АУИ АО СОТМ ЕПГАГІОС АПА ФОІВАМИН ЕСЕМИ МНОС НАПА ГАТРЕ ЖЕ ФАУН ОУРИМЕ
35. ЕПЕКТОПОС НРАСТЕ

нсетаркод ноуанац 2М ПЕКРАН ЕКФА ноуфф болд епі **ЕДФАНФРК 2М ПА** РАН ФАІБОПО ТАЕЗЕ таде ммод мпед Ράςτε δε αγν πρώμε аутаркод мпе ла ΑΥ ΜΠΕΘΟΟΥ ΤΑ2ΟΥ пехе пршме нау же ктоц егоүн нке соп таркод 2м пра(N) напа фоіваншн ΝΤΟΥ2Φ ΑΥΦ ΦΑ BE THE OLMNS EROY Πρωμ<ε> Δε λγκτου 620YN AYTAPKOQ 2N ΠΡΑΝ ΜΠ2ΑΓΙΟС Α па фоівамим λγω ΝΤΕΥΝΟΥ ΑΠ2Α ΓΙΟς ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ ACTO EZPAI ZN TMH те мпмнние тн ра мпеахо еаву CANIZE MMOQ WAN τεαρομολογεί μ пентадаад мин COC ACKAACI EBOX **АДВОК ЕПЕДНІ** ΑΥΦ ΑΠΡΑΝ ΜΠ2Α ΓΙΟς ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ XI GOOY WA ENES SAMHN **λ** CUWΠΕ ΔΕ ON NCOY λ^{75} MLLEROT LYMNE ете пфа пе мпра

27r

A:

whole as before." Saint Apa Phoebammon acceded to him and forgave him. He went to his house, giving praise to God and his saints forever and ever. Amen.

Now it happened one day on the feast of Apa Hatre in a town called Psahrshebbe. Perhaps, indeed, the saints do call their companions to their feast. A suppliant was there at the feast of Apa Hatre, the martyr of Jesus Christ. And this one was worthy of this great honor. He saw the saints mounted on their horses, while wreaths of gold were on their heads. And (from) the evening of the fifteenth (to) the morning of the sixteenth of Paremhotp, which is the day of Apa Hatre, the man saw and heard Saint Apa Phoebammon saying to Apa Hatre, "Tomorrow a man will be brought to your sanctuary

B:

and he will be made to swear an oath in your name. If you want, catch him. After that, when he swears in my name, I will catch him and examine him." The next day, the man was brought and made to swear. No evil happened to him. The man (the suppliant) said to them (the people), "Let him (the second man) in again. Cause him to swear in the name of Apa Phoebammon of Touho. The truth will be revealed." And he was let in and he was made to swear in the name of Saint Apa Phoebammon. And immediately, Saint Apa Phoebammon suspended him in the midst of the entire crowd. He did not stop tormenting him until he confessed to what he had done. After that, he forgave him. He (the man) went home. And the name of Saint Apa Phoebammon was glorified forever and ever. Amen.

Now it happened on day one of the month Paone, which is the feast day of Saint

⁷⁴ For 26NKAOM.

^{75.} For NCOYOYA.

27v

1. ΓΙΟς ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ Α26ΝΡΦΜ6 ΝΑΑΜ ΠΡΟς ΝΤ6 ΠΤΟΦ ΤΟΥ 2Φ ΤΠΟΛΙς ΑΥΝ

5. ПЕЧАНДОЛОМА МН НЕЧШНРЕ МН НЕЧ 2М2АЛ АЧЕІ ЕПМАР ТНРІОН МПДАГІОС АПА ФОІВАМШН

- 10. **2**ем птреухі де оу(n) мпан2олона е2оу(n) ептопос неаука ад е2раі фантоу еіре нтсуна≱іс
- 15. **N**20CON ДЕ ЕУЕІРЕ NT СҮНАЖІС АУШПН РЕ ШШПЕ 2M ПЗАГІ ОС ЕСЕНЕРГЕІ ЕТЕ ТАІ ТЕ NEVN OVNOG
- 20. несооу нтоотоу н 20үн ептопос ац † пецоүоі⁷⁶ гн оүноб нгормн еплакон ннрп же ецнаоу
- 30. ФФ СОУФОП МП ААКОН ИНРП НТЕ РЕЧВФК ДЕ Н2А2 НСОП НОІ ПЕСООУ СПЛАКОН ЕРЕ П2М

35. 2AA WPY EPOY EY

NOYX 77 MMOQ EBOX пехе поікономос мптопос над же бш за пејесооу мпр SIONE EDOG YYYY ΚΑΑΥ ΠΑΝΤΟΣ ΠΟΥ ωω μπνολιε με па етредоуфбп МПЕІЛАКОН ННРП Ντερεαςγηχωρι Δε нац ны прирад λ**4**† πεφογοι⁷⁸ Νδι πε СООУ АСРФ2Т МП λΑΚΟΝ ΝΗΡΠ ΑΦΟΥ MOUTH ALM EIC ON ноб нтракон н 20В⁷⁹ ацеї евох 2м п **ХАКОН ИНРП ЕРЕ П** минфе тира обф bei wwod 5m LLL Ρεγηλή δε ετνός η ФПНРЕ НТАСФФ пе этм ппетоу ΑΑΒ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν) Αγωώ εβολ εγχώ MMOC 2N OYCMH NOV OT XE OCHAHAAT Νόι πνούτε νπίλ ΓΙΟC ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν) пмартурос мпє XC IC NPWME DE Аүт мпечерит аү вак епелні елф **600** МПИОУТЕ М Π2ΑΓΙΟС ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙ

A:

27v

Apa Phoebammon. Illustrious people of the nome of the city of Touho brought their acquisitions and their children and their servants. They came to the martyr shrine of Saint Apa Phoebammon. When taking the acquisitions into the sanctuary, they had put them down so that they might attend the service. While they were attending the service, a working miracle happened through the saint, which is the following. There was a large sheep belonging to them in the sanctuary. It made its way to the container of wine with great vigor in order to break it. The servant restrained it with the stick in his hand. The sheep did this a second time, wanting to break the container of wine. When the sheep went many times to the container, the servant restrained it,

B:

casting him out. The housekeeper of the sanctuary said to him, "Desist from this sheep. Do not beat it. But surely, let it be. It is the desire of God that it break this container of wine." When the servant yielded to it, the sheep went forward, hit the container of wine, and broke it. And behold, a great snake-like dragon came out of the container of wine, while the entire crowd was watching it. When they saw the great miracle that had happened through the holy Apa Phoebammon, they cried out, saying in a single voice, "The God of Saint Apa Phoebammon, martyr of Jesus Christ, is blessed. The men gave their votary gift and went home honoring the God of Saint Apa Phoebammon.

^{76.} For **педоуос**і.

^{77.} For едноуже.

^{78.} For **пецоуос**і.

^{79.} For N204.

28r

 вамши пеооу над ша енег ненег гамн(н) асщипе де он мин са наі неун оурш

5. Με ΝΖΕΔΡΟΠΙΚΟΟ
ΖΝ ΤΠΟΛΙΟ CΙΟΟΥΤ
ΕΑΥΙΡ ΦΜΟΥΝΕ ΝΡΟΜ
ΠΕ ΕΥΦΟΝΙΕ ΠΑΙ
Δε ΝΕΑΥΙΧΟ ΕΒΟΛ ΝΖΝ

10. \log^{80} nzomnt nn \cos^{81} mn znno σ^{82} nanzoawha ayw mie aaay nmton wwite nad eith

15. РФ ОУДЕ ЛАЛУ НО ФУЛІЛ МАЛЛОН ДЕ НТАФДІСЕ ЕПЕДОУО ЛУШ ЛФОТЕЛЬ ЕПЕ ТЕ 2М ПЕФППЛЛ ЕП

20. **2**λε δε λαφλάς επέζογ<0> Νελπεζεώμα γαρ ρ πως πως λάταγε μοογ εβολ ζώς δε Νάζων εζογν επ

25. ΜΟΥ ΑΥΤΦΟΥΝ ΔΕ ΜΜΟΟ 21ΧΗ ΠΕΘΛΟΘ ΑΥΧΙ ΜΜΟΟ ΕΠΜΑΡ ΤΥΡΙΟΝ ΜΠΠΕΤΟΥ ΑΑΒ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ

30. 2N ТПОЛІС СІООЎТ АЎКААЦ 21ХН ТЕП ЛАЎ 2АРАТЦ МПЕС ТЕЛЛОС НТА ПЕСНОЦ МППЕТОЎААВ АПА

35. фоівамин ге ег

раі ехфу мпнау нтауві⁸³ нтецапе ф же оуаф мміне Те тефпінре нтас

Те тефпире нтасфф ПЕ МПНАУ ЕТММАУ Νεγη ογρώμε Δε 2η ΝΕΤΤΦΟΥΝ 2λ ΠΕΤ **ΜΌΝΕ ΠΑΙ ΔΕ ΝΕ** PE OYTINA NAKAGAP TON 21WWY EIC олините иоло EIW AYW NTEPE GEI EZOYN ENTONOC АПЕППА НАКАӨАР ΤΦΝ ΦΦ ΕΒΟλ 2Μ приме едхи м MOC XE ETUE84 OVN85 ATETENEINE MMOI 620ҮН ЕПЕІМА ЕТЕ THT 2 TOP EPOI TIA ρα παογωώ ψαΝ TETNHNT 86 620YN епеіма єїс фіте Гар промпе тфооп 2м пеіршме ауш адффпе наі мма NMTON AYW NTEI OYOU AN NEI EBOX изнти итерец XE NAI DE AGELXE EQ **НАСІ МПРОМЕ Н**

CHOIL EROY YU

адафкак евох

петоуаав морд

28r

A:

Glory to him forever and ever. Amen.

Now it came to pass later that there was a dropsical man in the city of Assiut who had been sick for eight years. This one spent a lot of money (copper) on doctors and large aquisitions. No relief came to him at all, or any benefit. Rather, he suffered much and was greatly distressed in his spirit. Finally, he swelled up exceedingly. For his body had become mangled, and it was oozing fluids. As he was nearing death, he was lifted up from the bed and taken to the martyr shrine of the holy Apa Phoebammon in the city of Assiut. He was placed on the flat surface at the foot of pillar on which the blood of the holy Apa Phoebammon had fallen down.

B:

At the moment his head was lifted up, O what a miracle happened at that moment. There was a man among those who were carrying the sick man. An unclean spirit had been in him for a long time. When he entered the sanctuary, the unclean spirit cried out from in the man, saying, "Why have you brought me here forcing me against my will so that you might bring me here? For behold, for nine years I have been in this man. He has become for me a resting-place and I do not want to come out of him." When he had said these things, he was about to take possession of the man and run out. Immediately the saint bound him. He cried out

^{80.} For nzennoo.

^{81.} For nncagin.

^{82.} For mngennoo.

^{83.} For нтауці.

^{84.} For €тв€.

^{85.} For ογ (Faiyumicism).

^{86.} For WANTETNHT.

28v

 2N OYNOÓ NCMH XG AK† KW2T GPOI W фОІВАМШН СҮГ ХШРӨІ NAI ТАВШК

5. ЕВОЛ 2М ПЕІМА АУШ МТЕІМАОУШ2 АМ ЕТООТ ЕВШК Е2ОУМ ЕПЕІРШМЕ МКЕСОП ЩА ЕМЕ2 МОУОУОЕІЙ

10. Аүш нтеіге апгагі ос апа фоівамшн масдікоү мітдаі моніон аднохд евол гм пршме

15. Аүш мпедоүшг ето отд екотд епрш ме ша емег гм тоом мпноүте мпгагі ос апа фоівамшм

20. приме де адтиоу(N) ере педент смонт ерод адоушит м пноуте мппетоу адвами(N)

25. ежи пталбо нтац фшпе нац нрш Ме де нтполс нте роунау епентац фшпе аут еооу

30. МПНОЎТЕ МПЗАГІ
ОС АПА ФОІВАМИН
ПРИМЕ ДЕ ЗИИЧ
ЕТО ИЗУДРОПЕІКОС
ИТЕРЕЧНАЎ ЕПЕН

35. тадфипе

YAMM EBOY SH OX NOO NCMH XE TINOY те иппетоуаав апа ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦΝ ΑΜΟΥ **ΨΑΡΟΙ 2W ΠΝΟΥΤЄ** ΝΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΟΝ ROHOEI EPOI EBOX X E TOAIBE EMATE 2ITM пеіноб нуісе єтфо ΟΠ 21ΧΦΙ ΡΟΥ26 Δ6 Итерециине ап **НОУТЕ МПРАГІОС** ATTA POIBAMON EI НЕ НОУАНАПАУСІС EXMO YOURM ауш аднау епнар түрөс өтоүлав апа фоівамин єдца XE NMMOQ⁸⁷ EQXW MMOC NAU XE NTA оу фоле ммок **у**ан<т>кр †26⁸⁸ ацоу WOR NOT THOME ECT хш ммос хе пхо EIC AIP NOBE KO NAI **ЕВОХ ИТАТОХМНРІА** ΧΕ ΑΙΤΟΛΟΜΑ 2ΟΛΟΟ AIGI GZOYN ETIGIMA АУФ АІФРК МПЕК ран етоуаав нноух λλλα ΝΤΕΙΝΑΟΥω2 89 и етоот инегооу тнроу мпашиг Пехе пнартурос є TOYAAB NAQ

28v

A:

in a great voice, saying, "You have set me on fire, O Phoebammon. Agree to let me go, and I will go from here. I will never again enter this man." Thus Saint Apa Phoebammon castigated the demon and cast him out of the man. And he never again returned to the man by the power of the god of Saint Apa Phoebammon. The man got up, his heart being composed, and he worshipped the god of the holy Apa Phoebammon on account of the healing that had happened to him. When the men of the city saw what had happened, they gave praise to the god of Saint Apa Phoebammon. When the dropsical man saw what had happened,

B:

he cried out in a great voice, saying, "O God of the holy Apa Phoebammon, come to me too. O God of Apa Phoebammon, help me out because I am greatly tormented by this great suffering that has befallen me." When evening arrived, the God of Saint Apa Phoebammon brought rest on him, and he fell asleep. He saw the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon speaking with him, saying, "What happened to you that you are in this state?" The man answered, saying, "O lord, I have sinned. Forgive me my insolence for I have been completely insolent. I entered this place and falsely swore by your holy name. But I will not do it again for all the days of my life." The holy martyr said to him,

^{87.} For nmmaq.

^{88.} For TEIZE.

^{89.} For ntnaoyw2.

29r

- 1. ЖЕ ЕІСДІНТЕ АІШИ ДТНІ ДАРОК АІТАЛ БОК ДМ ПЕКЦІШ НЕ ТЕНОЎ БЕ МПР
- кток еер опове же име пентеоооү пан фште имок
 жүш итеүноү ацс фрагізе имоц еп
- 10. рам мпеют мм пфире мм пеп(е) на етоуаав ауф м теумоу апоухаі ффпе 2м мецме
- 15. ХОС ТНРОУ АЧА

 МАЗТЕ НТЕЧБІХ АЧ

 ТОУНОСЧ ЕЧХШ Н

 МОС ХЕ ЕІС ПНОУТЕ

 АЧХАРІЗЕ НАК МПОУ
- 20. ЖАІ ТШОУН АЦТШ
 ОУН ДЕ НОІ ПРШМЕ
 ЕЦОУОХ 2Н НЕЦМЕ
 АОС ТНРОУ ЕМН ЛА
 АУ НЗІСЕ ФООП ММОЦ
- 25. МКЕСОП АУШ АЦ

 Шф ЕВОЛ МО ПРШМЕ
 2М ОУМОО МСМН ЕЦ

 ЖШ ММОС ЖЕ АП

 МОУТЕ ММ ПЕЦПЕ
- 30. ТОУААВ АПА ФОІВА МШН ЄІ ШАРОІ АЦТАА бОІ АУШ АЦКШ НАІ ЄВОА ННАНОВЕ МН НАМНТШАЦТЕ 35. НТАІААУ АУШ Н

ΤΕΙΖΕ ΑΥΡ ΑΝΑΦ Μ
ΠΜΤΟ ΕΒΟΛ ΜΠΜΗ
ΗΦΕ ΤΗΡΟ ΕΟΛΟ
ΕΠΤΟΠΟΟ ΝΑΠΑ ΦΟΙ
ΒΑΜΦΝ ΑΙΦΡΚ Ν
ΟΥΑΝΑΦ ΝΝΟΥΧ
ΑΠΑΙ ΦΦΠΕ ΜΜΟΙ
ΑΥΦ ΑΟΡ ΦΠΗΡΕ ΝΟΙ

пмннае тнра ΑΥΦ ΑΟΥΟΝ ΝΙΜ Τ **600** МПИОУТЕ МИ Π2ΑΓΙΟС ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑ нан праме Де ΝΤΑ ΠΤΑλ6Ο ΦΙΦΠΕ над адффпе ед TAKONEI NZOYN **ЕПМАРТНРІОМ МІТ** 2AFIOC DIBAMON 91 фа педооу мпец ΜΟΥ ΕΦΕΥΧΑΡΙΟΤ ΜΠΝΟΥΤΕ ΕΧΝ ΠΤΑλ бо нтацффпе нац πεοογ μπνογτε WA ENES SAMHN COTH ON ETEIKE ноб налтире нтас ффпе 2м пмар ΤΥΡΙΟΝ ΝΑΠΑ ΦΟΙ вамин пмарту рос етоуаав мпе XC IC ACCOUNTE

Δε ΜΜΟΙ ΝΟΥ2ΟΟΥ

ΘΦC ΠΕΙΕΧΑΧΙCΤΟC

ΑΝΟΚ ΠΕ ΚΦλΟΥ

29r

A:

"Behold, I pitied you and healed you of your sickness. Now then do not sin again lest this evil befall you." Immediately he made the sign of the cross on him in the name of the Father and the Son and the Holy Spirit. Immediately health came to all his limbs. He grasped his hand and raised him, saying, "Behold, God has granted you health. Arise!" The man arose, being healthy in all his limbs while no suffering happened to him again. The man cried out in a great voice, saying, "God and his holy Apa Phoebammon came to me, healed me, and forgave me my sins and my iniquities that I committed."

B:

Thus he swore before the entire crowd, saying, "I entered the sanctuary of Apa Phoebammon, swore a false oath, and this happened to me." The entire crowd was amazed. Everyone praised God and Saint Apa Phoebammon. As for the man to whom healing had happened, it came to pass that he ministered in the martyr shrine of Saint Phoebammon to the day of his death, thanking God on account of the healing that came to him. Glory to God forever. Amen.

Listen, then, to this other great miracle that has happened in the martyr shrine of Apa Phoebammon, the holy martyr of Jesus Christ. It happened to me one day (I am Colluthus, this most humble

^{90.} For **єр**.

^{91.} For **poisamon**.

29v

- 1. ИСТУЛЛІТНЕ ИТЕ ТПОЛІС ФИОУН ЕТ РАВФК ФЛ ТПОЛІС ТОУ2Ф ТАМ<П>ФЛ Н
- 5. {N}ОУШФТ ЕЖМ ПАІ ФАНОН МППЕТОУ ААВ АПА ФОІВАМФН 2М ПЕЦМАРТНРІОН 2N ТПОЛІС ТОУРФ
- 10. Сіс гирште⁹² гшоу ите антіншоу т поліс бувнк біта бтмау госон ∆б бумоофб ги тегін
- 15. ΜΝ ΝΕΥΤΒΝΟΟΥΕ ΕΙC ΟΥΚΟΑΛΗΓΙΟΝ ΝΑΥCΤΗC ΑCI⁹³ ΕΧΙΙΙ ΟΥ ΑΥΙΙΙ ΑCZΑΡΠΑΖΕ ΝΝΚΑ ΝΙΜ ΕΤΝΤΟ
- 20. ОТОУ АУКА НРШМЕ ЕВОЛ МАУЛАУ АІТІ ДЕ ЕУМОКО НОНТ Н бі нршме нта паі фшпе ммооу еіс
- 25. ПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІВА МІЖН АЦЕІ ЕЦТАЛНУ ЕПЕЦЗТО НОУШВІЎ МПЕСМОТ НОУМА ТОІ МН КЕЛГТЕЛОС
- 30. Снау иммо q^{94} ау пфт иса илустнс итооу $\Delta \varepsilon$ ауноб и 20те 2 ε еграі ε х ϕ оу ин оустфт
- 35. Aynoy x^{95} ebol nnec

кеує етитоотоу ΑΥΠΟΌΤ ΜΝ ΠΕΥ тну ммате п ΜΑΡΤΥΡΟC ΔΕ ΕΤΟΥ ΑΔΒ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν) ACIONAXE MN NPO ME NTAYBI 96 NNEY CKEYE XE AMHITN NTATAMOTH 97 ENE тискече ачф ACCOK ZAXWOY AUXITOY ETIMA ETE ре нескеуе изнта AYW AYGENTOY TH РОУ МПЕ ХААУ МОН тоу тако ептира АУФ АУРАФЕ ЕМА τε ντοογ δε μπο AITEYMENOC AYP (1) ПНРЕ ИТНОО НООМ мпмартурос етоу ΑΑΒ ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑΜΦ(Ν) AYOU AYBOOK STIEG MAPTHPION AYOY IKDƏN MXƏ TOO аүктооу епеүні 2N OYPAGE EYT 60 оу мпноуте мп 2ΑΓΙΟС ΑΠΑ ΦΟΙΒΑ MON EXEN 98 NEW ПНРЕ МИ ИбОМ И таүнаү брооү 2м педмартиріон εγεοογ μπηογτε

29v

A:

stylite) when I was on my way to the city of Shmoun that I went to the city of Touho to be worthy of worshipping the remains of the holy Apa Phoebammon in his martyr shrine in the city of Touho, behold, also some men from the city of Antinoou were going to that place. And while they were walking on the road with their animals, behold, a gang of robbers came upon them. And they stole all the possessions that they had and they left the men by themselves. While the men to whom this thing had happened were still sad at heart, behold, Saint Apa Phoebammon came riding his white horse in the likeness of a soldier along with another two angels. They pursued the robbers. As for them, a great fear fell on them and trembling, and they threw away

B:

the luggage that they had. They ran away fast like the wind. The holy martyr Apa Phoebammon spoke with the men whose luggage had been stolen, saying, "Come and I will tell you about your luggage." He went ahead of them and took them to the place where the luggage was. They found them all. None of them at all were damaged. They rejoiced greatly. As for the courageous citizens, they marveled at the great power of the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon. They went to his martyr shrine, worshipping his holy remains. They joyfully returned to their house, honoring the god of Saint Apa Phoebammon on account of the miracles and the powers, which they had seen in his martyr shrine, honoring God

^{92.} For генриме.

^{93.} For acei.

^{94.} For NMMAG.

^{95.} For NOVXE

^{96.} For NTAYQI.

^{97.} For ntatamoth.

^{98.} For **EXN**.

30r

- фа енег ненег гамни еісгинте Оүн анхф инти игикоүі⁹⁹ евоа ги
- 5. МООМ МПМАРТУ РОС СТОУААВ АПА ФОІВАМИЙ ПМАР ТУРОС МПСХС ІС АЛОК ПЕ КОЛОУФОС
- 10. ПЕІБЛАХІСТОС NC ТҮЛЛНТНС ММО NOXOC ПРОС NN ТАІНАУ ЕРООУ 2N NABAA AYW ON
- 15. еаісшти ерооу и тоотоу изикерш не ¹⁰⁰ ипістос ере пеувіос тира а ще зи тие еуео
- 20. ОҮ МПНОҮТЕ МН ПЕЦНАРТҮРОС Е ТОУААВ ПЗАГІОС АПА ФОІВАМШН ОУОН НІМ НТАУ
- 25. Перт пеусной е вол ра пран мпен хоеіс їс пехс паі евол рітооти пе ооу мпеішт мн
- 30. пфире ми пеп на етоуаав фа енег ненег га мин

30r

A:

forever and ever. Amen.

Behold, we have told you some of the powers of the holy martyr Apa Phoebammon, the martyr of Jesus Christ—I am Colluthus, this most humble stylite—according to what I have seen with my eyes and what I have heard from other faithful men whose entire lives were suspended in the truth, to the glory of God and of his holy martyr Saint Apa Phoebammon and of everyone whose blood was shed in the name of our Lord Jesus Christ. This one, through him is the glory of the Father and the Son and the Holy Spirit forever and ever. Amen.

^{100.} For изенкерфие.

Indexes

Coptic Words

амарте 29r, A15-16.

AN (negation particle) 23r, B21; 25v, A10; 25v, A17; 26r, A7; 28r, B28; 28v, A6; 28v, B32.

anaw pl. anayw

анаш 25v, B33; 26r, A8-9; 26r, A24; 26r, A33; 27r, B1; 29r, B1; 29r, B7.

ANOK 23v, A23; 24v, B30-31; 29r, B34; 30r, A9.

ANON 21r, B35-21v, A1.

ATIA 21r, A6-7; 21r, A22; 21r, B16; 21v, A8; 21v, A17-18; 22r, A12; 22r, A34; 22r, B9; 22r, B16; 22v, A9; 22v, A17; 22v, B17; 22v, B29; 22v, B34; 23r, A11; 23r, A19; 23r, B1; 23r, B13; 23v, A14; 23v, A20; 23v, B23; 24r, A6; 24r, B23; 24v, A2; 24v, A6; 24v, A18; 24v, A29; 24v, A35; 24v, B9; 24v, B15: 24v, B26; 25r, A6; 25r, A12; 25v, B5; 25v, B12; 25v, B19; 265, A2; 26r, A5-61 26r, B27; 26r, B33; 26v, A4; 26v, A10; 26v, B13; 26v, B29; 27r, A2; 27r, A10; 27r, A17; 27r, A29; 27r, A31; 27r, A33; 27r, B13; 27r, B18-19; 27r, B21; 27r, B31; 27v, A1; 27v, A9; 27v, B24; 27v, B29; 27v, B35; 28r, A29; 28r, A34; 28v, A11; 28v, A19; 28v, A24; 28v, A31; 28v, B3; 28v, B6; 28v, B13; 28v, B17; 29r, A30; 29r, B5; 29r, B13; 29r, B29; 29v, A7; 29v, A25; 29v, B5; 29v, B22; 29v, B30; 30r, A6; 30r, A23.a

апе pl. апнує

апе 22v, B31; 28r, B2.

апнує 27г, А24-25.

Ayeic 21r, A14; 22v, A30.

αγω 21r, B17; 21r, B20; 21r, B27; 21v, A12; 21v, A15; 21v, A22; 21v, A27; 21v, B3; 21v, B14; 21v, B26; 21v, B28; 22r, A3; 22r, A25; 22r, A28; 22r, A32; 22r, B5; 22r, B11; 22r, B16; 22r, B20; 22r, B30; 22r, B32; 22v, A23; 22v, A30; 22v, B2; 22v, B11; 22v, B14; 22v, B18; 22v, B22; 23r, A3; 23r, A10; 23r, A12; 23r, A17; 23r, A29; 23r, A31; 23v, A3; 23v, A25; 23v, A29; 23v, B18; 23v, B32; 23v, B35; 24r, A9; 24r, A26; 24r, A32; 24r, B13; 24r, B23; 24r, B25; 24r, B32; 24v, A10; 24v, A21; 24v, B10; 24v, B35; 25r, A25; 25r, B21; 25r, B24; 25r, B25; 25r, B27; 25v, A1; 25v, A11; 25v, B16; 25v, B34; 26r, A15; 26r, A19; 26r, B12; 26r, B13; 26r, B19; 26r, B22; 26v, A13; 26v, A15; 26v, A23; 26v, A29; 26v, B6; 26v, B9; 27r, A2; 27r, A30;

27r, B14; 27r, B20; 27r, B30; 27v, B15; 28r, A12; 28r, A19; 28r, B12; 28r, B25; 28r, B27; 28r, B34; 28v, A5; 28v, A10; 28v, A15; 28v, B16; 28v, B29; 29r, A8; 29r, A12; 29r, A25; 29r, A32; 29r, A35; 29r, B9; 29r, B11; 29v, A18; 29v, B10; 29v, B14; 29v, B17; 29v, B23; 30r, A14.

αψ (interrogative pronoun) 21v, A3; 24r, A15; 25v, B26; 28r, B3.

ag pl. agoyi

aq 25r, B17; 25r, B21; 26r, B5.

вах 30г, А14.

варот 26v, A28.

веке pl. векнуе

векн 23г, А26; 25г, В4.

вүк€ 26г, В15.

вүкн 23г, А34.

вшк Q внк

ВШК 21v, A35; 22v, A7; 22v, A26; 22v, B1; 22v, B16; 23r, A34; 23r, B11; 23r, B18; 23v, A9; 23v, A34; 23v, B3; 23v, B10; 23v, B33; 24r, A4; 24r, A15; 24r, A20; 24r, A33; 24r, B12; 24r, B13; 24v, B12; 24v, B25; 25r, A26; 25r, A29; 25r, B14; 25r, B16; 25v, B4; 26r, B25; 27r, A5; 27r, B29; 27v, A32; 27v, B33; 28v, A4; 28v, A7; 29v, A3; 29v, B23.

BHK 23v, B12; 23v, B21; 23v, B22; 26r, A25; 26r, A27; 29v, A12.

BWA, BEA-, BOA= Q BHA

вшх 22v, A31; 22v, A33.

CBOA 21r, A5; 21r, A20; 21r, A34; 21v, B7; 21v, B24; 22r, A16; 22r, A23; 22r, A27-28; 22r, A31; 22v, A31; 22v, A34; 22v, B33; 23r, A8; 23r, A13-14; 23r, A16; 23r, B5; 23r, B26; 23r, B28; 23v, A1; 23v, A15; 24r, B26-27; 24v, B17; 24v, B18; 25r, A13; 25r, A22; 25r, A26; 25r, B11; 25r, B19; 26r, A22; 26r, B3; 26r, B18; 26v, A22; 26v, A33; 26v, B25; 26v, B31; 27r, A4; 27r, B15; 27r, B28; 27v, B1; 27v, B17; 27v, B25; 28r, A9; 28r, A23; 28r, B15; 28r, B28; 28r, B32; 28r, B35; 28v, A5; 28v, A14; 28v, B1; 28v, B7; 28v, B26; 29r, A26; 29r, A33; 29r, B2; 29v, A21; 29v, A35; 30r, A4; 30r, A25-26; 30r, A28.

21BOA 25r, B6.

е, єро=

€ 21r, A16; 21r, A30; 21r, B2; 21r, B7; 21r, B24; 21v, A20; 21v, B1; 21v, B4; 21v, B19; 22r, A3; 22r, A22; 22r, A26; 22r, A27; 22r, A32-33; 22r, B5; 22r, B21; 22r, B24; 22r, B25; 22r, B35; 22v, A3; 22v, A7; 22v, A10; 22v, A12; 22v, A16; 22v, A20; 22v, A25; 22v, A26; 22v, B1; 22v, B15; 22v, B16; 22v, B27; 22v, B30; 22v, B33; 23r, A2; 23r, A4; 23r, A6; 23r, A30; 23r, A35; 23r, B3; 23r, B12; 23r, B18; 23v, A9; 23v, A19; 23v, A20;; 23v, B13; 23v, B21; 23v, B23; 24r, A15; 24r, A20; 24r, A33; 24r, B12; 24r, B14; 24v, A13; 24v, A25; 24v, A33; 24v, A34; 24v, B7; 24v, B11; 24v, B22; 24v, B22; 24v, B25; 25r, A5; 25r, A10; 25r, A29; 25r, B3; 25r, B14; 25r, B16; 25r, B20; 25v, A1; 25v, A6; 25v, A9; 25v, A13; 25v, A14; 25v, A18; 25v, A23; 25v,

A29; 25v, A35; 25v, B1; 25v, B4; 25v, B11; 26r, A13; 26r, A21; 26r, A26; 26r, A28; 26r, B11; 26r, B15; 26r, B16; 26r, B21; 26r, B25; 26r, B29; 26v, A17; 26v, A18; 26v, A22; 26v, A26; 26v, A30; 26v, A32; 26v, B1; 26v, B2; 26v, B7; 26v, B20; 26v, B33; 26v, B35; 27r, A5; 27r, A14; 27r, A21; 27r, A22; 27r, A31; 27r, A35; 27r, B29; 27v, A7; 27v, A12; 27v, A21; 27v, A23; 27v, A30; 27v, A34; 27v, B21; 27v, B33; 28r, A14; 28r, A17; 28r, A19; 28r, A20; 28r, A24; 28r, A27; 28r, B13; 28r, B19; 28r, B23; 28v, A7; 28v, A8; 28v, A16; 28v, A16; 28v, A28; 28v, A34; 28v, B16; 28v, B28; 29r, A9; 29r, B5; 29r, B18; 29r, B26; 29v, A12; 29v, A27; 29v, B12; 29v, B16; 29v, B23; 29v, B27.

57

єро= 22r, A6; 22r, A19; 22r, B8; 22r, B30; 22v, A14; 22v, A32; 23r, A24; 23v, A27; 23v, B18; 23v, B27; 24r, A17; 24v, A1; 24v, B29; 25r, B24; 25v, B2; 25v, B28; 25v, B31; 26r, A4; 26r, A9; 26r, B14; 26v, A6; 26v, B23; 26v, B29; 27v, A26; 27v, A35; 27v, B5; 28r, B20; 28v, A2; 28v, A22; 28v, B7; 29v, B33; 30r, A13; 30r, A15.

евот pl. евате

євот 27г, В34.

EMATE 21v, A26-27; 22r, A7; 22r, B33-34; 23r, B32; 26r, A14-15; 26r, B8; 28r, A18-19; 28v, B8; 29v, B17-18.

ємау 23v, В33.

ENEQ 21v, B23; 22r, A33; 23r, A20; 23r, A20; 25r, A31-32; 25v, A15; 26r, B35; 27r, A8; 27r, A8; 27r, B32; 28r, A2; 28r, A2; 28v, A9; 28v, A17; 29r, B25; 30r, A1; 30r, A1; 30r, A32; 30r, A32.

600γ 22r, B28; 23r, A10-11; 23r, A17; 24v, A5; 25r, A28; 25r, A30; 26r, B31; 27r, A6; 27r, A20; 27r, B32; 27v, B34; 28r, A1; 28v, A29; 29r, B12; 29r, B24; 29v, B28-29; 29v, B35; 30r, A19-20; 30r, A28-29.

ернт 23r, B5-6; 23r, B15; 23v, A1; 23v, A23; 23v, B26; 24v, B1; 24v, B21; 26r, B29; 27v, B32.

ернү 25v, B31-32; 26r, A19; 27r, A14.

еснт 21v, В27; 23v, А19; 26v, А26.

εcoογ 27v, A20; 27v, A29; 27v, A33; 27v, B4; 27v, B12-13.

етве, етвинт=

етве 22r, A19-20; 24v, B2; 25v, B20; 25v, B26; 25v, B33; 26r, A16; 26r, A24. етqе 28r, B17.

€@X€ 25v, A17.

EZOYN 22r, A21; 22v, B16; 22v, B30; 23r, B2-3; 23r, B18; 23r, B24; 24r, B13; 24v, A25; 24v, B28; 25r, A5; 25v, A13; 25v, A35; 25v, B4; 26r, B20-21; 27r, B11; 27r, B17; 27v, A11; 28r, A24; 28r, B13; 28r, B19; 28r, B22; 28v, A7; 28v, B28; 29r, B4.

E2PAI 21v, A21; 22v, B24; 22v, B26; 24v, A22; 25r, B18; 25r, B20; 26v, B14; 27r, B22; 27v, A13; 28r, A35-28r, B1; 29v, A33.

ні 21г, B9; 21v, B15; 21v, B20; 23v, A9; 24г, B14; 25г, A29; 25г, B23; 25v, A1; 25v, A13; 25v, B1; 26г, A28; 26г, B21; 26г, B30; 27г, A5; 27г, B29; 27v, B33; 29v, B27.

нрп 21r, B25-26; 24r, B2; 24r, B11; 24r, B19; 24r, B25; 25r, B8; 27v, A24; 27v, A31; 27v, B9; 27v, B14; 27v, B18.

еі О ину

E1 21r, B2; 21v, B7; 22r, A26; 22r, A31; 22v, B25; 23v, A27; 23v, B11; 23v, B31; 24r, B26; 24v, A22; 25r, B19; 25v, A12; 25v, A35; 26r, A22; 26r, B3; 26v, A16; 26v, A17; 27v, A7; 27v, B17; 28r, B13; 28r, B28; 28r, B30; 28v, B28; 29r, A31; 29r, B4; 29v, A17; 29v, A26.

амоу pl. амнетти (imperative of єї)

амоу 23v, A19; 26r, A29; 28v, В4.

AMHITN 29v, B8.

ые 21v, A3; 26r, A3.

elebo

є ієрро 25г, В2.

єнвт 25r, B1.

ыме 25r, B22; 25r, B27.

EINE, N-, NT=

EINE 22r, A20; 25r, B17-18; 26v, B14; 26v, B19; 28r, B18; 28v, B13-14. N- 27r, A34; 27r, B7; 27v, A4.

NT= 21r, B29; 24r, B2; 25r, B11; 26v, A35; 26v, B35; 28r, B22.

еіре, р-, аа= Q o

EIPE 21r, B11; 21v, B17-18; 23r, B29; 25r, A2; 26v, A11; 27v, A14; 27v, A15.

P- 21v, A6; 22r, B22; 22v, A29; 22v, B13; 23r, A3; 23r, A25; 23r, A27; 23r, B10; 23v, A26; 23v, B27; 24r, A32; 24r, B7; 24v, A8; 24v, B34; 26r, A7; 26r, A14; 26v, B24; 27v, A28; 28r, A7; 28r, A22; 28v, B22; 28v, B25; 29r, B1; 29r, B9; 29v, B19.

ер- 29r, A5.

AA= 21r, A5; 21r, B11; 21v, A26; 23r, A10; 26r, A5; 26r, B11; 26r, B19; 26v, B31-32; 27r, B27; 29r, A35.

o 23v, B30; 24r, A30; 28v, A33.

APIPE, API-, API= (imperative of EIPE)

API- 25v, A28.

EIC 22v, B6; 23r, B27; 23v, A2; 23v, A13; 24v, B15; 25v, A11; 26v, A14; 26v, B34; 27v, B15; 28r, B10; 28r, B23; 29r, A18; 29v, A10; 29v, A16; 29v, A24.

єюдинтє 22г, A25-26; 24v, B14; 29г, A1; 30г, A2.

EIW, EIA-, EIAA= Q EIH

ew 26r, B3.

ιω 24r, B26.

ешт pl. еюте

єют 29г, A10; 30г, A29.

еіфе, ефт-, афт= Q афе

A₩**T**= 27r, B22.

age 22v, A15; 30r, A19.

каг 22r, A31; 22v, B25.

ке 21r, B3; 21v, A24; 21v, B31; 22v, B15; 25v, B1; 25v, B15; 26r, A8; 27r, B11; 28v, A8; 29r, A25; 29r, B26; 29v, A29; 30r, A16.

клом 27г, А23.

коүг 21r, A17; 21r, A31; 21r, 1B; 21v, A31; 22v, A12; 22v, A31; 23r, B15; 23v, B26; 24r, B18; 30r, A4.

кш, ка-, каа= Q кн

кw 23r, B28; 26r, B18; 26v, B30; 28v, B25; 29r, A32.

Mighty Deeds and Miracles by Saint Apa Phoebammon

ка- 22r, A23; 25r, B6; 29v, A20.

каа= 22r, A13; 23r, A16; 23r, B11; 23r, B20; 23r, B30; 23v, B3; 25r, B28; 27r, A4; 27r, B28; 27v, A12-13; 27v, B6; 28r, A31.

 $\kappa\omega\lambda x$, $\kappa\lambda x$ -, $\kappa o\lambda x$ = Q $\kappa o\lambda x$

каже 24г, А33-34.

келже 24г, А15-16.

 $к\omega T$, $\kappa \varepsilon T$ -, $\kappa O T$ = Q $\kappa H T$

кот 21v, A25; 22r, B25.

коте, кет-, кот= Q кнт

кот= 28v, A16.

кто, ктє-, кто= Q ктнү

кто 21v, В16-17.

кто= 21v, B30; 22r, A32; 22v, B14; 23r, B15-16; 23v, B8; 26r, B29; 27r, B11; 27r, B16; 29r, A5; 29v, B27.

коос= Q кнс

коос 21v, A27.

каю 22r, B31.

кш2т 22г, A19; 28v, A2.

ла 26r, A3; 26r, B11.

λο 25v, B2.

21v, B3; 22v, B4-5; 24v, A11; 25r, B7; 25r, B27; 25r, B32; 26r, A33; 26v, B7; 26v, B10; 27r, B8-9; 28r, A13; 28r, A15; 29r, A23-24; 29v, B15.

лакм 22r, A8.

λλκοότε, λλκότε

хакоотє 24r, B10; 24r, B27.

лакоте 24r, B2.

λο 26v, B16; 27r, B24.

хою 23r, B22.

Ma 21r, A35; 21r, B7; 22r, A22; 22r, A23; 22r, A26; 22v, B21; 23v, A20; 23v, A24; 23v, A28; 23v, A31; 23v, B6; 24r, A33; 24r, A35; 25r, A18; 25r, A20; 25r, A25; 25v, B26; 25v, B33; 26v, A5; 26v, B1; 26v, B9; 26v, B20; 26v, B35; 28r, B19; 28r, B23; 28r, B26; 28v, A5; 28v, B28; 29v, A12; 29v, B12.

```
60
MAGIN 24r, A10; 24r, A27.
MATE SEE EMATE, MMATE.
MATOL 21r, A23; 21r, B11; 23v, B15; 23v, B30-31; 24r, A12; 24r, A30-31; 24r,
   B35; 26v, B27; 29v, A28-29.
mayaa= 29v, A21.
ме 27r, B15; 30r, A19.
   NAME 21r. A24; 26v. B27-28.
MEEYE 22v, A29; 26v, B3.
мннфе 21r, B22; 21r, B24; 23r, B1-2; 23r, A9; 26v, B22-23; 27r, B23; 27v,
   B19; 28r, B11; 29r, B2-3; 29r, B10.
```

мнте 27г, В22-23.

MING 25v, A15; 28r, B3.

MKA2 Q MOK2

MKA2 22r, A6.

мока 29v, A22.

ммате 29v, В3.

MMAY 21r, A35; 23r, A26-27; 23v, A24-25; 23v, A32; 23v, B7; 23v, B31; 24r, A18; 26v, A13; 27r, A15; 28r, B5; 29v, A13.

MMON (negative particle) 21v, A2; 25v, A32.

MN, NMMA=

MN 21r, A3; 21r, A18; 21r, B26; 21r, B28; 21v, A14; 21v, A32; 21v, B13; 21v, B16; 21v, B20; 21v, B32; 22r, A9; 22r, B6; 22r, B28; 22v, A14; 23r, A18; 23v, A30; 24r, A25; 24r, B16; 24v, A5; 25r, A20; 25r, B26; 25v, A3; 25v, A27; 25v, B7; 25v, B14; 25v, B18; 26r, A19; 26r, B24; 26r, B34; 26v, A17; 26v, B9; 26v, B13; 26v, B18; 27r, A7; 27v, A5; 27v, A6; 28r, A11; 29r, A10; 29r, A11; 29r, A29; 29r, A33; 29r, B12; 29v, A15; 29v, A29; 29v, A34; 29v, B2; 29v, B6; 29v, B32; 30r, A20; 30r, A29; 30r, A30. NMMA= 21v, A4; 25v, A33-34.

NMMO= 21r, B5; 21v, A15; 23r, B10-11; 25v, B15-16; 26v, B6; 28v, B19; 29v, A30.

MNNCa 21r, A9; 21r, A25: 21v, B33-34; 25r, A33-34; 26v, A1-2; 28r, A3-4. MNNCWC 26v, B11-12; 27r, B27-28.

MNTACE 27r, A27.

MNTH 27r. A26.

MNTCAUGE

митсафве 23r, B6.

митфиние

мыхыные 24r, B28-29. ME2MNTWMHNE

мерменхиние 23r, B7-8.

мокмек, мекмоук=

мекмоук= 24v, B4.

мооу 28г, А23.

```
моофе 21r, B4; 22v, A28; 24r, A20; 24r, B11; 25v, A33; 25v, B3; 26r, A21;
   26v, A31; 26v, A31; 29v, A14.
```

61

маафе 24v, B3.

мосте, месте-, местф=

месте- 23r, B17.

моу Q мооут

MOY 28r, A25; 29r, B21.

моун О мим

моун 23г, В5.

моүр, мер-, мор= Q мнр

мор= 21v, 33A; 22v, A24; 22v, B9; 22v, B30; 26r, A4; 28r, B33. мнр 22v, A14; 22v, B7.

моут, моте

мотє 22v, A20.

моутє 22r, B21; 26r, B16; 26v, A6.

моуфт, мефт-, мофт= О мофт

моуфт 25г, В23; 25v, В13; 26v, В8.

MOY2, ME2-, MA2= 0 ME2 MG2- 26v, A20.

Mag= 26r, B4.

MOY2 (intransitive verb) 26v, A27.

мпфа 21v, A29-30; 27r, A19; 29v, A4.

мто 23r, A8; 23r, A13; 29r, B2.

мтон О моти

MTON 28r, A13; 28r, B27.

accusative N-, MMO=

- N 21r, B21; 21r, B25; 21v, A4; 21v, A31; 21v, B6; 21v, B24; 22r, A8; 22r, B6; 22r, B31; 23r, A32; 23r, B23; 23r, B25; 23r, B34; 24r, A9; 24r, A24; 24r, B1; 24r, B27; 24v, A24; 25r, A25; 25v, B28; 25v, B34; 26r, A32; 26r, B1; 26r, B5; 26r, B23; 26v, A11; 26v, B15; 27r, B1; 27v, A14; 27v, A15; 27v, B9; 28r, A9; 28r, B2; 28v, B14; 28v, B26; 29r, A16; 29r, A33; 29r, B6; 29v, A19; 29v, A31; 29v, A35; 29v, B7; 30r, A4.
- м 21r, B18; 21v, A16; 21v, A25; 21v, A28; 22r, A21; 22r, B23; 22r, B25; 22v, A1; 22v, A19; 22v, A31; 22v, A34; 22v, B3; 22v, B19; 23r, A9; 23r, A25; 23r, A28; 23r, B5; 23r, B14; 23r, B29; 23v, A1; 23v, A23; 23v, B26; 24r, A27; 24r, B9; 24r, B18; 24r, B24; 24r, B28; 24v, A23; 24v, A33; 24v, B34; 25r, A4; 25r, B3; 25r, B13; 25r, B23; 25v, A10; 25v, B14; 26r, B4; 26r, B15; 26r, B18; 26r, B28; 26v, B19; 26v, B31; 27r, B26; 27v, A11; 27v, A30; 27v, B13; 27v, B32; 28r, B26; 28r, B31; 28v, A12; 28v, A22; 29r, A19.

MMO= 21r, A19-20; 21r, B34; 21v, A19; 21v, B4; 22r, A5; 22r, A17-18; 22r, B12; 22v, B3; 22v, B9; 23r, A3; 23r, B28; 23v, A6; 23v, A17; 23v, B2; 23v, B17; 24r, A11; 24v, A12; 24v, B1-2; 24v, B22; 25r, A15; 26r, A18; 26r, A31; 26r, B9; 26v, A34; 26v, B17; 26v, B26; 27r, A33; 27r, B6; 27r, B25; 27v, B1; 27v, B20; 27v, B26; 28r, A26; 28r, A27; 28r, B16-17; 28r, B18; 28v, B21; 28v, B24; 29r, A7; 29r, A9; 29r, A17-18; 29r, A24; 29r, A28; 29r, B4; 29r, B8; 29r, B33; 29v, A24.

adverbial N-, MMO=

- N 21r, B1; 21r, B10; 21r, B11; 21v, A3; 21v, A24; 21v, A26; 21v, B31; 22v, A6; 22v, A23; 22v, B7; 22v, B8; 22v, B15; 22v, B20; 23r, B21; 23r, B24; 23r, B30; 23v, A6; 23v, A18; 23v, A33; 24r, A33; 24r, B9; 24r, B21; 24r, B24; 24v, B24; 24v, B32; 25r, A16; 25r, B12; 25v, B1; 26r, B20; 26r, B21; 26v, B8; 27r, A1; 27r, A9; 27r, A26; 27r, A35; 27r, B11; 27r, B33; 27v, A15; 27v, A28; 27v, A32; 28v, A8; 28v, A10; 28v, A33; 28v, B32; 29r, A25; 29r, A35; 29r, B33; 29v, A4; 29v, A20.
- M 22v, B21; 23r, A8; 23r, A13; 23r, A28; 23v, B14; 23v, B30; 24r, A14; 24r, A30; 24v, A31; 25r, A24; 25r, A30; 25r, B1; 25r, B4; 25v, A3; 25v, B26; 25v, B32; 26v, A9; 26v, B17; 27r, A10; 27r, A17; 27r, B6; 28r, B1; 28r, B5; 28v, B29; 29r, B1; 29v, A28.

MMO= 26v, A34.

dative N-, NA=

- N- 22r, B13; 22v, B4; 24r, B16; 24v, B6; 25v, B24; 25v, B31; 27r, A33; 28r, A10.
- м- 21v, A7; 23r, A11; 23r, A18; 23r, B9; 23v, A15; 23v, B20; 23v, B28; 24v, A5; 25r, A30; 25v, A26; 26r, B31; 26v, A28; 27r, A6; 27v, B34; 28v, A30; 29r, B12; 29r, B22; 29r, B24; 29v, B29; 29v, B35; 30r, A20.
- Na= 21r, B30; 21v, A1; 21v, A2; 21v, A6; 22r, A24; 22v, B13; 22v, B34; 23r, A16; 23r, B20; 23v, A17; 23v, B1; 23v, B9; 23v, B22; 23v, B29; 24r, A2; 24r, A9; 24r, A10; 24r, A11; 24r, A19; 24r, A24; 24r, A27; 24r, A29; 24r, B1; 24r, B3; 24r, B20; 24r, B21; 24v, B17; 24v, B20; 25r, A2; 25r, A13; 25r, A14; 25r, A15; 25r, A25; 25r, B11; 25v, A8; 25v, A8; 25v, A16; 25v, A20; 25v, A30; 26r, A2; 26r, A23; 26r, A25; 26r, A27; 26r, A28; 26r, A29; 26r, A30; 26r, A32; 26r, B18; 26r, B19; 26v, B31; 27r, A4; 27r, B10; 27v, B3; 27v, B11; 28r, A1; 28r, A14; 28r, B26; 28v, A4; 28v, A26; 28v, B20; 28v, B25; 28v, B35; 29r, A19; 29r, A32; 29r, B16; 29r, B23; 30r, A3.

epenthetic N-

N 21r, B22.

genitival N-, NTA=

N 21r, A33; 21v, A23; 21v, B1; 21v, B2; 21v, B8; 21v, B12; 21v, B21; 21v, B27; 22r, B17; 22v, A1; 22v, A3; 22v, B31; 22v, B34; 23r, A14; 23r, A20; 23r, B1; 23r, B4; 23v, A11; 23v, A20; 23v, A21; 23v, B15; 23v, B23; 23v, B25; 24r, B10; 24r, B31; 24v, A34; 24v, B3; 24v, B19; 24v, B26; 24v, B27; 25r, A6; 25r, A7; 25r, B30; 25v, A14; 25v, B5; 25v, B8; 25v, B29; 26r, B6;

- 26v, A4; 26v, A7; 26v, A24; 27r, A8; 27r, A10; 27r, A17; 27r, A25; 27r, A27; 27r, A29; 27r, B13; 27r, B14; 27v, B28; 28r, A2; 28v, A9; 28v, A27; 28v, B6; 29r, B5; 29r, B29; 29v, A28; 30r, A1; 30r, A16; 30r, A32.
- M 21r, A6; 21r, A8; 21r, A21; 21r, A29; 21r, B15; 21v, B17; 21v, B20; 22r, A34; 22r, B1; 22r, B10; 22r, B14; 22r, B26; 22r, B29; 22v, A8; 22v, A16; 22v, A21; 22v, A22; 22v, B17; 23r, A5; 23r, A6; 23r, A8; 23r, A35; 23r, B12; 23r, B19; 23v, A5; 23v, A21; 23v, A30; 23v, B5; 23v, B17; 23v, B24; 23v, B30; 23v, B35; 24r, A8; 24r, A14; 24r, A21; 24r, A30; 24r, A34; 24r, B18; 24r, B22; 24r, B25; 24v, A14; 24v, A17; 24v, A28; 24v, B8; 25r, A31; 25r, B2; 25r, B9; 25r, B15; 25v, A4; 25v, A6; 25v, A19; 25v, A31; 25v, B22; 25v, B29; 26r, B2; 26r, B26; 26r, B32; 26v, A9; 26v, A19; 26v, B21; 27r, A18; 27r, A20; 27r, A27; 27r, B18; 27r, B23; 27r, B30; 27r, B34; 27r, B35; 27v, A8; 27v, B3; 27v, B7; 27v, B30; 27v, B34; 28r, A28; 28r, A32; 28r, A34; 28v, A18; 28v, A18; 28v, A23; 28v, A30; 28v, B3; 28v, B12; 28v, B33; 29r, A10; 29r, B2; 29r, B18; 29r, B20; 29r, B31; 29v, A6; 29v, B21; 29v, B29; 30r, A5; 30r, A8; 30r, A26; 30r, A29.
- NTE 21r, A11; 21r, A24; 21r, A26-27; 21r, B4; 21r, B6; 21r, B14; 22v, A4; 23r, A22-23; 23v, B16; 24v, A7; 26v, B28; 27v, A3; 29v, A1; 29v, A11. "attributive" N-
- N 21r, A31 21r, B1; 21r, B3; 21r, B9; 21r, B18; 21r, B21; 21r, B25; 21r, B26; 21r, B28; 21v, A3; 21v, B3; 21v, B32; 21v, B33; 22r, A8; 22r, A17; 22r, A23; 22r, B4; 22r, B21; 22r, B28; 22r, B31; 22v, A12; 22v, A13; 22v, A32; 22v, B5; 23r, A22; 23r, A33; 23r, B7; 23r, B8; 23r, B15; 23v, B19; 23v, B26; 24r, A15; 24r, B2; 24r, B11; 24r, B19; 24r, B29; 24r, B30; 24v, A9; 24v, A11; 24v, A25; 24v, A33; 24v, B21; 25r, A4; 25r, A28; 25r, B5; 25r, B7; 25r, B17; 25r, B19; 25r, B21; 25r, B33; 25v, A12; 25v, B26; 26r, A13; 26r, A33; 26r, B6; 26r, B10; 26v, A11; 26v, A14; 26v, A28; 26v, B10; 26v, B15; 27r, A16; 27r, A20; 27r, A23; 27v, A2; 27v, A20; 27v, A23; 27v, A24; 27v, A31; 27v, A33; 27v, B9; 27v, B14; 27v, B16; 27v, B16; 27v, B18; 27v, B21; 27v, B26; 28r, A5; 28r, A7; 28r, A10; 28r, A12; 28r, A13; 28r, A15; 28r, B9; 28r, B11; 28r, B14; 28r, A24; 28r, A27; 28v, A1; 28v, B2; 28v, B9; 28v, B30; 29r, A24; 29r, A27; 29r, B7; 29r, B27; 29v, A1; 29v, A17; 29v, A22; 29v, A27; 29v, A32; 29v, B20; 30r, A10.
- M 21r, A15; 21v, A5; 21v, A10; 21v, B35; 22r, A4; 22r, B19; 23r, A22; 23r, A30; 24v, B3; 25r, A35; 25r, B10; 26r, B12; 26r, B23; 26v, A15; 26v, B9; 27r, B9; 28r, B3; 30r, A11; 30r, A17.

"preposition" N-, NTA=

NTA = 25v, A2-3.

Na 21v, A20; 22v, B34; 24v, A21.

наноу-, наноу=

NANOY= 23r, B17; 24r, A3; 26v, A29.

Kerry E. Verrone

NAY (verb) 22r, A3; 22r, B7; 22v, A12; 22v, A32; 23v, B12; 24r, A14; 25r, B4; 25v, B10; 26r, A13; 26v, A18; 26v, B7; 27r, A21; 27v, B21; 28v, A28; 28v, A34; 28v, B16; 30r, A13.

NAY (noun) 28r, B1; 28r, B5; 29v, B33.

нуф€- нуфф=

NAME 22r, B33.

NG2 24v, A25; 24v, A33; 24v, B21; 25r, A5; 25r, B7.

NIM (interrogative pronoun) 21r, B32; 21v, A1; 22r, B27; 24r, A5.

NIM (adjective) 22r, B27; 23r, A14; 23r, A17; 23r, B34; 29r, B11; 29v, A19; 30r, A24.

NKA 29v, A19.

NKOTK 23v, A12; 25r, A9; 25v, B9; 25v, B29-30.

NOBE 26r, B10; 28v, B25; 29r, A5; 29r, A33.

Nоув 22v, A13; 24r, B30; 27r, A24.

Noyq 23r, A33.

NOYTE 21r, A4; 21r, A11-12; 21r, A15; 21r, A19; 21r, B6; 21r, B14; 21v, A11; 22r, B23; 22v, A4; 22v, B34; 23r, A18; 23r, A28; 24r, B19; 24v, A5; 24v, A17; 24v, A23; 25r, A30; 26r, B32; 26v, B12; 27r, A6; 27v, B7; 27v, B28; 27v, B34; 28v, A18; 28v, A23; 28v, A30; 28v, B2-3; 28v, B5; 28v, B12; 29r, A18; 29r, A29; 29r, B12; 29r, B22; 29r, B24; 29v, B29; 29v, B35; 30r, A20. MAINOYTE 21r, A15; 21v, A11.

NOYX 28v, B30; 29r, B7.

NOYXE, NEX-, NOX= Q NHX NOYX 27v, B1; 29v, A35.

NOX= 22r, A22; 22r, A27; 28v, A13.

NHX 23r, B26.

No6 21r, B3; 21r, B18; 21r, B21; 21v, A4; 21v, A26; 21v, B32; 21v, B33; 22r, A17; 22r, B4; 22r, B5; 22r, B17; 22r, B19; 22r, B21; 22r, B28; 23r, A22; 24v, A9; 25r, A27; 25r, B5; 26r, B10; 26r, B23; 26v, A11; 26v, B15; 27r, A20; 27v, A19; 27v, A22; 27v, B16; 27v, B21; 28r, A10; 28r, A11; 28v, A1; 28v, B2; 28v, B9; 29r, A27; 29r, B27; 29v, A32; 29v, B20.

нток 25v, A17.

NTOOY 21v, B21; 25v, A16; 29v, A32; 29v, B18.

NTOQ 23r, A7; 25r, B10; 25r, B35; 25v, A7; 25v, A21; 26r, A4; 26r, A7; 26r, A26; 26v, B1.

N20YN 25r, A9; 26v, B32; 27v, A20-21; 29r, B17.

Noi 21v, A10; 21v, 14A; 21v, B8; 21v, B28-29; 22r, B35; 23v, A12-13; 23v, A33; 23v, B9; 24r, B34; 24v, B5; 24v, B33; 25r, A10; 25v, B11; 27r, A15; 27v, A29; 27v, A33; 27v, B11; 27v, B12; 27v, B28; 28v, B23; 29r, A21; 29r, A26; 29r, B9; 29v, A22-23

осік 21г, В26-27; 25г, В6.

ON 22r, B11; 22r, B34; 22v, A6; 23r, A21; 23r, A29; 23v, A25; 23v, A27; 23v, A29; 23v, A35; 24v, A7; 24v, B30; 25r, A24; 25r, A33; 26r, B20; 26r, B22; 26v, A1; 26v, B1; 27r, A9; 27r, B33; 28r, A3; 29r, B26; 30r, A14.

π, τ, N (definite article) π 21r, A4; 21r, A6; 21r, A8; 21r, A11; 21r, A19; 21r, A21; 21r, A22; 21r, A23; 21r, A27; 21r, A29; 21r, A31; 21r, A35; 21r, B6; 21r, B7; 21r, B14; 21r, B14; 21r, B15; 21r, B32; 21v, A7; 21v, A8; 21v, A10; 21v, A14; 21v, A16; 21v, A17; 21v, A30; 21v, B1; 21v, B4; 21v, B12; 21v, B17; 21v, B18, 21v, B19; 21v, B20; 21v, B22; 21v, B23; 21v, B27; 21v, B29; 21v, B35; 22r, A8; 22r, A10; 22r, A12; 22r, A15; 22r, A29; 22r, A31; 22r, A34; 22r, A35; 22r, B2; 22r, B9; 22r, B10; 22r, B12; 22r, B14; 22r, B20; 22r, B23; 22r, B25; 22r, B26; 22r, B29; 22r, B30; 22r, B35; 22v, A1; 22v, A4; 22v, A7; 22v, A8; 22v, A16; 22v, A20; 22v, A22; 22v, A29; 22v, B12; 22v, B14; 22v, B16; 22v, B17; 22v, B21; 22v, B24; 22v, B28; 22v, B31; 22v, B32; 22v, B34; 23r, A1; 23r, A4; 23r, A5; 23r, A6; 23r, A9; 23r, A11; 23r, A14; 23r, A18, 23r, A18; 23r, A26; 23r, A28; 23r, A35; 23r, A35; 23r, B3; 23r, B3; 23r, B12; 23r, B12; 23r, B16; 23r, B16; 23r, B18; 23r, B19; 23r, B22; 23r, B31; 23r, B32; 23v, A3; 23v, A4; 23v, A8; 23v, A13; 23v, A13; 23v, A15; 23v, A19; 23v, A20; 23v, A21; 23v, A24; 23v, A28; 23v, A31; 23v, A33; 23v, A35; 23v, B4; 23v, B5; 23v, B6; 23v, B9; 23v, B13; 23v, B20; 23v, B20; 23v, B23; 23v, B24; 23v, B28; 23v, B29; 23v, B30; 23v, B34; 23v, B35; 24r, A2; 24r, A6; 24r, A7; 24r, A8; 24r, A12; 24r, A14; 24r, A14; 24r, A19; 24r, A20; 24r, A21; 24r, A23; 24r, A25; 24r, A27; 24r, A28; 24r, A30; 24r, A31; 24r, A33; 24r, A35; 24r, B3; 24r, B5; 24r, B7; 24r, B9; 24r, B18; 24r, B18; 24r, B19; 24r, B22; 24r, B22; 24r, B24; 24r, B25; 24r, B34; 24r, B35; 24v, A2; 24v, A5; 24v, A5; 24v, A14; 24v, A17; 24v, A17; 24v, A23; 24v, A28; 24v, A30; 24v, A31; 24v, A31; 24v, A33; 24v, A34; 24v, A34; 24v, B3; 24v, B5; 24v, B7; 24v, B8; 24v, B15; 24v, B20; 24v, B25; 24v, B33; 24v, B34; 25r, A2; 25r, A3; 25r, A4; 25r, A6; 25r, A10; 25r, A11; 25r, A11; 25r, A18; 25r, A20; 25r, A28; 25r, A30; 25r, A30; 25r, B1; 25r, B2; 25r, B4; 25r, B5; 25r, B9; 25r, B13; 25r, B13; 25r, B14; 25r, B16; 25r, B16; 25r, B20; 25r, B29; 25r, B30; 25v, A2; 25v, A5; 25v, A5; 25v, A6; 25v, A18; 25v, A19; 25v, A25; 25v, A27; 25v, A31; 25v, A31; 25v, B1; 25v, B2; 25v, B4; 25v, B8; 25v, B11; 25v, B11; 25v, B14; 25v, B17; 25v, B18; 25v, B21; 25v, B22; 25v, B22; 25v, B23; 25v, B23; 25v, B29; 25v, B29; 26r, A1; 26r, A3; 26r, A12; 26r, A24; 26r, B2; 26r, B4; 26r, B10; 26r, B11; 26r, B16; 26r, B25; 26r, B26; 26r, B31; 26r, B32; 26v, A3; 26v, A9; 26v, A12; 26v, A17; 26v, A19; 26v, A20; 26v, A25; 26v, A26; 26v, A28; 26v, B7; 26v, B9; 26v, B12; 26v, B13; 26v, B19; 26v, B22; 26v, B24; 26v, B27; 26v, B29; 27r, B2; 27r, A6; 27r, A10; 27r, A17; 27r, A18; 27r, A30; 27r, A31; 27r, B7; 27r, B10; 27r, B12: 27r, B16; 27r, B18; 27r, B18; 27r, B20; 27r, B23; 27r, B30; 27r, B30; 27r, B34; 27r, B35; 27r, B35; 27v, A3; 27v, A7; 27v, A8; 27v, A10; 27v, A11; 27v, A12; 27v, A17; 27v, A21; 27r, A23; 27v, A25; 27v, A26; 27v, A29; 27v, A30; 27v, A33; 27v, A34; 27v, A34; 27v, B2; 27v, B3; 27v, B6; 27v, B7; 27v, B11; 27v, B12; 27v, B13; 27v, B17; 27v, B18; 27v, B20; 27v, B23; 27v, B28; 27v, B28; 27v, B30; 27v, B34; 27v, B35; 28r, A1; 28r, A14; 28r, A19; 28r, A24; 28r, A27; 28r, A28; 28r, A34; 28r, B1; 28r, B5; 28r, B13; 28r, B16; 28r, B31; 28r, B32; 28v, A10; 28v, A12; 28v, A14; 28v, A16; 28v, A18; 28v, A20; 28v, A23; 28v, A23; 28v, A25; 28v, A30; 28v, A30; 28v, A32; 28v, B2; 28v, B3; 28v, B5; 28v, B11; 28v, B12; 28v, B16; 28v, B23; 28v, B24; 28v, B34; 29r, A9; 29r, A10; 29r, A11; 29r, A13; 29r, A18; 29r, A19; 29r, A21; 29r, A26; 29r, A28; 29r, B2; 29r, B2; 29r, B18; 29r, B15; 29r, B18; 29r, B18; 29r, B19; 29r, B12; 29r, B14; 29r, B15; 29r, B18; 29r, B18; 29r, A6; 29v, A6; 29v, A12; 29v, B24; 29r, B24; 29r, B24; 29r, B28; 29r, B30; 29v, A5; 29v, A6; 29v, A12; 29v, B25; 29v, B3; 29v, B12; 29v, B16; 29v, B21; 29v, B29; 29v, B29; 29v, B35; 30r, A5; 30r, A7; 30r, A20; 30r, A22; 30r, A26; 30r, A28; 30r, A29; 30r, A30.

TIGE 21r, A8; 21r, A24; 21r, A28; 21r, A30; 21v, A23; 21v, B16; 22r, A4; 22r, B1; 22r, B11; 22r, B14; 22v, A21; 22v, A34; 22v, B6: 22v, B20; 22v, B33; 23r, A4; 23r, A8; 23r, A13; 23r, A30; 23v, A30; 23v, A30; 23v, B15; 23v, B30; 24r, A16; 24r, A30; 24r, A34; 24v, B31; 25v, A3; 25v, A23; 26v, A9; 26v, B4; 26v, B18; 26v, B21; 26v, B28; 27r, A18; 27r, A29; 27v, B30; 28r, A17; 28r, A20; 28r, A26; 28r, A32; 28r, A33; 28r, B14; 29r, A11; 29r, B31; 29v, A28; 30r, A8; 30r, A9; 30r, A27; 30r, A30.

T 21r, A32; 21r, A33; 21r, B4; 21r, B10; 21r, B12; 21v, B1; 21v, B2; 21v, B8; 21v, B12; 21v, B21; 22r, A30; 22r, A33; 22r, B17; 22r, B20; 22v, A16; 22v, A26; 22v, B8; 22v, B19; 22v, B30; 23r, A6; 23r, A23; 23r, B1; 23r, B7; 23r, B10; 23r, B21; 23r, B24; 23r, B26; 23r, B30; 23v, A6; 23v, A11; 23v, A11; 23v, A27; 23v, B16; 23v, B17; 23v, B27; 24r, A33; 24r, B7; 24r, B10; 24r, B12; 24r, B30; 24v, A7; 24v, A26; 24v, B1; 24v, B19; 25r, A1; 25r, A16; 25r, A19; 25r, A22; 25r, A25; 25v, A3; 25v, A6; 25v, A29; 25v, B25; 25v, B28; 26r, B21; 26v, A7; 26v, A23; 26v, A24; 26v, B18; 26v, B21; 27r, B15; 27r, B22; 27v, A4; 27v, A14; 27v, A15; 27v, B21; 28r, A6; 28r, A30; 28v, A17; 28v, A27; 29v, A2; 29v, A3; 29v, A9; 29v, A11; 29v, B20; 30r, A19.

Te 22v, A25; 22v, A29; 23r, A33; 23v, B14; 24r, A24; 24v, A2; 24v, B3; 25r, B9; 25r, B15; 25r, B22; 25r, B30; 25v, A4; 25v, A34; 25v, B7; 26r, A21; 26r, B5; 26r, B6; 26v, A30; 28r, A31; 28r, B4; 29v, A14.

N 21r, A3; 21r, A17; 21r, B23; 21r, B33; 21v, A31; 21v, B8; 22r, A8; 22r, B6; 22r, B17; 24v, A28; 25v, B20; 26r, A16; 26r, A22; 26r, B1; 26r, B7; 27v, B31; 28r, A10; 28v, A26; 29v, A20; 29v, A23; 29v, B6; 29v, B32; 30r, A5.

NG 21r, A3; 21r, A14; 21r, A18; 21v, A33; 22r, B7; 24v, A13; 25v, B8; 28v, B32; 29v, A35; 29v, B13; 29v, B31.

м 21r, B22; 21r, B24; 29v, B18.

па, та, на (relative pronoun) на 21v, B14; 22r, A10; 26v, B4. пај, тај, нај пал 22v, B13; 25r, B2; 25v, B25; 25v, B32; 26r, A8; 27r, A19; 27r, A28; 27v, A28; 27v, B8; 28r, A8; 28r, B8; 29r, A7; 29r, B8; 29v, A23; 30r, A27. тал 21r, B12; 22r, B20; 27v, A19. † 28v, B22.

NAI 21r, A3; 21v, B34; 25r, A34; 26v, A2; 28r, A4; 28r, B30.

пеі, теі, неі

TIGI 21v, A25; 22r, A22; 22r, A26; 22v, A19; 22v, A31; 22v, B4; 23r, B5; 23v, A5; 23v, B26; 24v, A19; 25r, A24; 25r, B34; 25v, A11; 25v, B26; 25v, B32; 26r, A13; 27r, A20; 27v, B4; 27v, B9; 28r, B19; 28r, B23; 28r, B25; 28v, A5; 28v, A8; 28v, B9; 28v, B28; 29r, A6; 29r, B35; 30r, A10.

TGI 21v, A4; 22v, A23; 24r, B24; 26r, B20; 28v, A10; 29r, B1; 29r, B26.

TI 25v, A15.

NEI 23r, B27.

падоу 22v, В15; 26v, А33; 26v, В2.

πε, τε, νε (copula)

пв 21r, B9; 23r, A30; 24v, A3; 25r, B11; 26v, A27; 27r, A28; 27r, B35; 27v, B7; 29r, B34.

те 21r, B12; 22r, A2; 22r, B20; 27v, A19; 28r, В4.

NE 21r, A3; 21r, B32; 22r, A12; 26v, A18.

πε (after imperfect) 22v, A27; 23r, A3.

пец,тец,нец

πεq 21r, B9; 215, B18; 21r, B19; 21v, A13; 21v, A29; 21v, A32; 21v, B15; 21v, B20; 21v, B30; 22r, A6; 22r, B3; 22v, A24; 22v, B10; 22v, B24; 23r, A25; 23r, A28; 23r, A34; 23r, B9; 23v, A9; 24r, B14; 24v, B13; 25r, A29; 25r, A31; 25r, B4; 26r, B15; 26v, A20; 26v, B1; 26v, B20; 26v, B35; 27r, A5; 27r, B6; 27r, B29; 27v, A22; 27v, B12; 28r, A19; 28r, A21; 28v, A21; 29r, A29; 29r, B20; 29v, A8; 29v, A27; 29v, B23; 29v, B25; 29v, B34; 30r, A21.

TEQ 21r, A9; 215, A25; 21v, B6; 22r, A3; 22r, A14; 22v, B7; 22v, B8; 22v, B20; 22v, B20; 22v, B31; 23r, B4; 24r, B16; 25v, A27; 27r, A1; 28r, B2; 29r, A16.

Neq 21v, B13; 21v, B19; 22r, B5; 24r, B16; 25v, A2; 27r, A7; 29r, A14; 29r, A22.

пес 25г, В23.

тес 25г, В18; 25г, В19.

NEC 25r, B25; 25r, B26.

па 22r, A23; 22v, A21; 23r, B15; 23r, B35; 23v, A1; 23v, A25; 23v, A28; 23v, B2; 24r, A2; 24v, B22; 24v, B29; 25r, A18; 25r, A21; 25v, A1; 26r, A28; 27r, B4; 28r, B21; 28v, B33.

та 21v, A23; 22r, B13; 23v, A2; 25r, B33; 28v, B26.

NA 23r, B23; 23r, B25; 23v, A29; 25r, A17; 29r, A33; 29r, A34; 30r, A14.

пек 21v, A19; 21v, A28; 23v, A7; 23v, A23; 24v, A21; 24v, A25; 26v, B33; 27r, A35; 27r, B2; 28v, B29; 29r, A3.

68 NEK 21v, B25; 21v, B27. пен 30г, А26. пети 25v, А35. петем 25v, А13. NETN 29v, B9-10. пеу 26r, B21; 26r, B28; 26r, B30; 27r, A14; 27v, A5; 27v, B32; 27v, B33; 29v, B2; 29v, B27; 30r, A18; 30r, A25. TEY 21r. B30. NEY 25v, B31; 26r, A19; 27r, A14; 27r, A22; 27r, A24; 27v, A6; 27v, A6; 29v, A15; 29v, B7. фіт f. фітє фітє 28г, В23. $\pi \omega =$, $\tau \omega =$, $\nu \omega =$ (possessive pronoun) $\tau \omega = 22r$, A2. пот О пнт пот 28г, В32; 29v, А31; 29v, В2. пнт 26v, В5. πωω, πεω-, ποω= Ο πιω пафе 23v, A11; 26v, A24. $\Pi \omega_2, \Pi \varepsilon_2 -, \Pi \omega_2 = Q \Pi H_2$ п**w**2 28r, A22; 28r, A22. пог, пес- Q пнс п**w**2 25v, B30. пог 25 v, А22. пшет, пеет-, пает= Q пает перт- 25г, А21; 30г, А25. парт= 26v, В20-21. PAN 22v, A1; 23v, A25; 24r, A8; 24v, B29; 26v, A4; 27r, B2; 27r, B5; 27r, B12; 27r, B18; 27r, B30; 28v, B30; 29r, A10; 30r, A26. расте 27г, А35; 27г, В7. PAT= 2APAT= 28r, A32. PAGE 21v, B16; 21v, B28; 29v, B17; 29v, B28. PHC 21r, B2; 26v, A7. рімє 26v, B27. ромпе pl. рмпооує POMITE 23r, B7; 23r, B8; 23r, B21; 23r, B24; 23r, B27; 23r, B30-31; 24r, B32; 25v, A12; 28r, A7-8; 28r, B24. ранпе 23r, A33; 23v, A6. POY26 24r, B14; 27r, A25; 28v, B10. PPO 21r, A31; 21v, A10; 21v, A14; 21v, A30; 21v, B17; 21v, B18; 21v, B22;

21v, B29; 21v, B35; 22r, A8; 22r, B2; 22r, B20-21; 22r, B30; 22r, B35.

MNTPPO 21r, A33; 21r, B4; 21r, B32; 21v, A24; 21v, B21. ммтеро 21v, B2; 21v, B9; 22r, B17-18. риме 21r, B23; 21r, B33; 21v, A5; 22v, A6; 22v, A18; 22v, B5; 22v, B14; 22v, B32; 23r, A21; 23r, A29-30; 23r, B31; 23v, A5; 23v, A8-9; 23v, A13; 23v, A16; 23v, A33-34; 23v, B20-21; 24r, A2; 24r, A19; 24r, B3; 24r, B34; 24v, A7; 24v, A11; 24v, A31; 24v, A31-32; 24v, B5; 24v, B6; 24v, B33; 25r, A11; 25r, A28; 25r, A34-35; 25r, B26; 25r, B33; 25v, A24; 25v, A27; 25v, B3; 25v, B11; 25v, B20; 26r, A12; 26r, A22-23; 26r, B2; 26r, B7-8; 26r, B11-12; 26r, B16; 26v, A14; 26v, B7; 26v, B10; 26v, B25; 27r, A16; 27r, A30; 27r, A34; 27r, B7; 27r, B10; 27r, B16; 27v, A2; 27v, B31; 28r, A4-5; 28r, B6; 28r, B16; 28r, B25; 28r, B31; 28v, A8; 28v, A14; 28v, A16-17; 28v, A20; 28v, A26-27; 28v, A32; 28v, B23; 29r, A21; 29r, A26; 294, B14; 29v, A10; 29v, A20; 29v, A23; 29v, B6-7; 30r, A16-17. митмаіршиє 21v, A5. PW2T, PE2T-, PA2T= Q PA2T PW2T 27v, B13. PG2T- 22r, A29. ca 24r, B5; 26v, A28. NCA, NCW= NCA 22v, B31; 23v, B34; 24r, A5; 24r, A23; 24r, B4; 25r, B34; 25v, B22; 26v, A7; 29v, A31. NCW= 25v, A15; 26v, B5. CACIN COEN 28r, A11. CAZNE SEE OYEZCAZNE. сеепе 24г, В10; 24г, В18; 24г, В25; 25г, А30-31. сну, соуcoy- 27r, A26; 27r, A27; 27r, B33. смн 22r, A17; 26v, A32; 27v, B26; 28v, A1; 28v, B2; 29r, A27. CMINE, CMN-, CMNT= 0 CMONT CMONT 28v, A21. смот 23v, В15; 23v, В30; 24r, А30; 29v, А28. смоу Q смамаат смоу 22г, В14; 22v, А21; 23v, А30; 24г, В21. смамаат 27v, B27. CNAY 26v, A28; 27v, A28; 29v, A30. CHOQ pl. CHOWQ CNOQ 25r, A21; 28r, A33; 30r, A25. CON pl. CNHY CNHY 21r, A14-15. **COOΥΝ, COΥΝ-, COΥΦΝ=** COOYN 21r, B35; 23r, B34; 23v, B16; 25r, B35; 25v, A10. coyun= 21r, B31.

TAMO, TAME-, TAMO=

Kerry E. Verrone COYNT= 22r, B33. соп pl. сффн, сооп соп 21v, A24; 21v, B31; 22v, B15; 25r, B12; 25v, B1; 27r, B12; 27v, A33; 28v, A8; 29r, A25. сеп 27v. А28. сопс, спссопс 24v, A22-23; 24v, A28. сопсп, спсп-, спсшп= О сепсшп спсп- 21v, A20. **спсм**п= 26г, В17. стот 26г, А15; 29v, А34. cw, ce-, coo= cω 24r, B6; 24r, B17; 24r, B24. COR, CEK-, COK= O CHK сок 29v, В11. сок= 24r, B4. cwoy2, cey2-, cooy2= Q cooy2 cooy2 26v, B23. COP, CP-, COP= Q CHP cop 21r, B21. COTM, CETM-, COTM= **сшт**м 24v, A13; 26v, A32; 27r, A31; 29r, B26; 30r, A15. сотм= 26r, A17. COW, CEW-, COW= cow= 26r, B13. come 23r, B26-27. C2AI, C62-, C2AI= Q CH2 C2AI 22r, B35. CZIME pl. ZIOME C2IME 24r, B16; 25r, B15; 25r, B22; 25r, B30-31; 25v, A4; 25v, A27-28; 26r, B6-7. Τλείο, Τλείε-, Τλείο= () Τλείηγ TAIHY 21r, B20; 21v, A13-14; 21v, A29; 22r, B32; 29v, B26. TAIBE 22v, A16; 22v, B19; 22v, B30-31. TAKO, TAKE-, TAKO= Q TAKHY (TAKHYT) тако 29v, В16. ταλο, ταλε-, ταλο= Q ταληγ талну 23v, В18; 27г, А22; 29v, А26. Τλλόο, Τλλόε-, Τλλόο= Q Τλλόηγ TAA60 22r, B13; 24v, A30; 28v, A25; 29r, B15; 29r, B22-23. талбо= 24v, A16; 24v, A19; 24v, A23-24; 29r, A2-3; 29r, A31-32.

TAME- 21v, B34. TAMW= 21r, A16. TAMO= 29v, B9. ТАРКО, ТАРКЕ-, ТАРКО= тарко= 27г, В1; 27г, В8; 27г, В12; 27г, В17. Τλγο, Τλγε-, Τλγο= Taye- 28r, A22. TA20, TA26-, TA20= Q TA2HY Ta20= 21v, A20; 27r, B9. TRNH bl TRNOOME **ΤΒΝΟΟΥЄ** 29ν, Α15. тецнооуе 26г, В1-2. THP= 21v, B5; 21v, B8; 21v, B12; 21v, B14; 21v, B25; 22r, B6; 22r, B17; 23r, A2; 23r, A9; 23r, A 29; 23r, B27-28; 25r, B9; 25r, B23-24; 25r, B26; 25v, B14; 25v, B20; 26r, B34; 26v, B23; 27r, B23-24; 27v, B19; 28r, A14-15; 28v, B33; 29r, A15; 29r, A23; 29r, B3; 29r, B10; 29v, B14-15; 29v, B16; 30r, A18. тну (wind) 29v, B3. t, t-, TAA= 0 TO † 22r, B30; 22v, B3; 23r, B14; 23v, A22; 23v, B26; 24r, A9; 24r, A24; 24r, A26; 24v, A24; 25r, A25; 26r, B28; 27v, B32. †- 22r, A19; 23r, A10; 23r, A17; 24r, A7; 24v, A4; 25r, A29; 26r, B31; 26v, A3; 27r, A6; 27v, A22; 27v, B12; 27v, B33; 28r, B20; 28v, A2; 28v, A29; 29r, B11; 29v, B28. TI 23r, B5. Taa 22v, A20; 22v, A25; 23r, B2; 24r, A18-19; 24r, A29; 24r, B3; 24r, B21; 24r, B31; 24v, A6; 24v, B22; 24v, B28; 25r, A5; 26r, A20; 26v, A30. тме 25r, A35-25r, B1; 27r, A11. THHOOY, THHEY-, THHOOY= TNNOOY 25v, A26. TNNOOγ= 22r, B24. TOOY 23v, A21; 23v, B24. TOYNOC, TOYNEC-, TOYNOC= TOYNOC= 29r, A17. TOYXO, TOYXE-, TOYXO= O TOYXHY**TOYXO=** 21v, A21-22. тоухну 27r, A1. TWB2, TEB2-, TOB2= рестива 27r, A16. TWN 22v, B1; 23v, B21; 25r, B28; 26r, A26.

ΤΦΟΥΝ, ΤΟΥΝ-, ΤΦΟΥΝ=

Тшоү**N** 22v, A7; 22v, B26; 22v, B27-28; 23v, A18; 23v, A32; 24r, A13; 24r, B8; 24v, B23-24; 24v, B32; 26r, A20; 28r, A25; 28r, B7; 28v, A20; 29r, A20; 29r, A20-21.

TWPE

етоот 28v, A7; 28v, B32.

етоот= 21v, A34; 28v, A15-16.

NTN 26r, A17.

NTOOT= 22r, A10; 26v, B11; 27v, A20; 27v, A27; 29v, A19-20; 29v, B1; 30r, A15-16.

21TN 22r, A33; 24v, A28; 25v, B6-7.

22r, B8; 22r, B14; 25r, A3; 27v, B23; 28v, B8.

217, A5; 21r, A20; 25r, A27; 30r, A28.

тиф, теф-, тоф= Q тнф

тоу= 24r, B20; 25v, A23-24.

тоф 27v, А3.

өввіо, өввіє-, өввіо= Q өввіну(т)

оввю= 21v, B26.

емсо, емсе-, емсо= Q емсоєїт

өмсо= 21v, A22.

oy (indefinite article)

21r, A10; 21r, A26; 21r, B1; 21r, B5; 21r, B13; 21r, B25; 21v, A31; 21v, B16; 21v, B17; 21v, B31; 21v, B32; 22r, A2; 22r, A15; 22r, A16; 22r, B4; 22r, B19; 22r, B28; 22r, B31; 22v, A3; 22v, A6; 23r, A21; 23r, A24; 23r, A32; 23v, A16; 23v, B15; 24r, A9; 24r, B1; 24r, B4; 24v, A7; 24v, A9; 24v, A24; 24v, A6; 24v, B18; 25r, A13; 25r, A27; 25r, A34; 25r, A35; 25r, B12; 25v, B10; 25v, B33; 26r, A9; 26r, B23; 26r, B24; 26r, B30; 26v, A2; 26v, A5; 26v, A11; 26v, A14; 26v, A27; 26v, B8; 26v, B15; 26v, B26; 27r, A9; 27r, A11; 27r, A16; 27r, A34; 27r, B1; 27v, A19; 27v, A22; 27v, B15; 27v, B26; 28r, A4; 28r, B3; 28r, B6; 28r, B9; 28r, B11; 28v, A1; 28v, A9; 28v, B1; 28v, B14; 28v, B21; 29r, A27; 29r, B7; 29r, B33; 29v, A16; 29v, A28; 29v, A29; 29v, B28.

γ 21r, A31; 21v, B35; 22r, B21; 22v, A6; 22v, A12; 23r, A29; 23v, B18; 25r, B3; 27v, A16; 29v, A32.

ογ (interrogative pronoun)

ογN 22r, A20; 28r, B17.

ογλ 24r, B32; 25v, B22; 25v, B23; 25v, B29; 25v, B29; 26v, B3; 27r, B33.

оуєрнтє 21v, B27-28.

OYN (existential predicate); 23r, A21; 25r, A34; 26r, A8; 26v, A2; 27v, A19; 28r, A4; 28r, B6.

ογνογ

ΤΕΝΟΥ 21r, A14; 23v, B32; 25r, A24; 26r, A10; 29r, A4.

ΝΤΕΥΝΟΥ 22r, A7; 22r, A28; 22v, B22-23; 24r, B33; 24v, A27; 24v, B35-25r, A1; 27r, B20; 28r, B34; 29r, A8; 29r, A12-13.

OVOEI

ογοι 27ν, Α22; 27ν, Β12.

оуобів 23г, А24; 23г, А26; 25г, В3; 25г, В5-6; 25г, В13; 25г, В16; 25у, А5.

оуобі 21r, A28-29; 21r, B1; 24v, A9; 26r, A9-10; 28r, B11-12; 28v, A9.

оуом (indefinite pronoun) 23r, A14; 23r, A17; 25v, A9; 29r, B11; 30r, A24.

оуоп Q оуаав

Oyabb 21r, A6; 21r, A21-22; 21r, B16; 21v, A7-8; 21v, A17; 22r, A11; 22r, B1; 22r, B15; 22v, A8-9; 22v, A17; 22v, B17; 22v, B28-29; 23r, A15; 23v, A13-14; 23v, B20; 23v, B28; 23v, B29; 24r, A6; 24v, A29; 24v, B14; 24v, B15; 25r, A3-4; 25v, B12; 25v, B15; 25v, B18-19; 26r, A1-2; 26r, A17-18; 26r, B34; 26v, A10; 26v, B33-34; 27r, A7; 27r, A13; 27r, A21; 27v, B23-24; 28r, A28-29; 28r, A34; 28r, B33; 28v, A23-24; 28v, B3; 28v, B17; 28v, B30; 28v, B35; 29r, A12; 29r, A30; 29r, B31; 29v, A6-7; 29v, B4-5; 29v, B21-22; 30r, A6; 30r, A22; 30r, A31.

ογω 21ν, Β19.

оушвы 23v, В19; 29v, А27.

оүшм, оүем-, оүом=

оүшм 24г, Вб.

біноγωм 21r, B28; 25r, B7-8.

OYWNZ, OYENZ-, OYONZ= Q OYONZ

ογωνε 23v, A15; 24v, B17; 25r, A12-13; 27r, B15.

оүшт 27v, В26-27.

ογωώ, ογεω-, ογλω=

Ογωφ 22r, A27; 23r, B35; 23v, A7-8; 24r, A4; 25v, B34; 27r, B3; 27v, A29-30; 27v, B6-7; 28r, B21; 28r, B28.

ολαάβ' ολέάβ-' ολοάβ=

оушив 26r, A30-31; 28v, B22-23.

Ογωφτ 21v, A12; 22r, B18; 22v, B23; 24v, B12; 28v, A22; 29v, A5; 29v, A24-25.

ογως, ογες-, ογας= Q ογης

ογως 28ν, Α6; 28ν, Α15; 28ν, Β31.

ογε2- 26v, A25.

oyezcazne 22r, B29.

оүшбп, оүебп-, оүобп= Q оүобп

ογωση 27v, A30; 27v, B8.

оүобп= 27v, A24-25.

ογωσπ= 27v, B14-15.

оүшн pl. оүшооүе

еү**у**н 23v. B27; 24r, B7; 25v, A3-4.

εγφε 23v, A11; 24v, B19; 26v, A24; 26v, B18.

фн 26v, В8.

ογαλι Q ογοα

ογχαι 21v, B17-18; 21v, B20; 21v, B32; 23r, B3-4; 29r, A13; 29r, A19-20.

ωN- 29r, A1.

```
oyox 29r, A22.
φ (interjection) 21r, A14; 22r, A18; 22r, A25; 26r, B9; 28r, B3; 28v, A2,
\omega B \omega, \varepsilon B \omega-, O B \omega = O O B \omega
фвф 28v, В15.
   ωqω 25v, B9.
\omega \lambda, o\lambda = 0 ha
   ωλ 23r, B23.
WN2 O ON2
wng 21v, B22-23; 28v, B33.
   ON2 25r, A31.
фп, еп-, оп= О нп
нпє 24r, B30-31.
\omegaРВ (\omegaРЧ), \varepsilonРВ-, \omegaРВ= (\omegaРЧ=) \omega \omegaРВ (\omegaРЧ)
ωρφ 27v, A26; 27v, A35.
фрк, орк=
шрк 25v, A20; 25v, A24; 25v, A26; 25v, A30; 25v, B34; 25v, B35; 26r, A11;
   26r, A29-30; 26r, A32; 27r, B4; 28v, B29; 29r, B6.
wck Q ock
фск 23v, В11.
ww, ew-, ow=
ωω 22r, A16; 24v, B16; 26v, A33; 27v, A25; 28r, B15; 28v, B1; 29r, A26.
   au 26v, B25; 28r, B35.
w26, 226 0 226
   а26РАТ= 22v, A10-11.
φ (prefixed verb) 23r, B30; 24v, A32.
   εω 22v, B27; 24v, A11; 24v, B11.
wa, wapo= (preposition)
wa 21v, B23; 22r, A33; 23r, A19; 23r, B6; 23v, A35; 23v, B4; 25r, A31; 26r,
   B35; 26v, A23; 27r, A8; 27r, B32; 28r, A2; 28v, A9; 28v, A17; 29r, B20;
   29r, B25; 29v, A3; 30r, A1; 30r, A31.
wapo= 28v, B5; 29r, A31.
φλ 21r, B15; 21r, B18; 21v, A6; 26v, A18; 27r, A10; 27r, A15; 27r, A17; 27r,
   B35.
wage 28r, A20.
wa2Pai 22v, A2-3.
waxe 25v, B18; 26r, A16; 26v, B5; 28v, B18-19; 29v, B6.
фнм 22r, A30.
шире f. шеере
ФНРЕ 22v, A21; 24r, B17; 25r, B25; 27v, A6; 29r, A11; 30r, A30.
феере 22r, A2; 22r, A3-4; 22r, A14; 22r, A30; 22r, B13-14.
WINE, WN-, WNT=
WINE 23v, B34; 24r, A5; 24r, A22-23; 25v, B22.
```

```
фкак 22v, B32-33; 26v, B25; 28r, B35.
ωκελίλ 22v, A15.
фана 22v, A10; 22v, A11; 23r, B14; 23v, A22; 23v, B7; 23v, B25; 25r, A8;
   25v, B6; 26r, B28.
фимо f. фимо pl. фимог
шммо 25r, B15.
фмоун f. фмоуне
ψΜΟΥΝΕ 28r, A7.
WOMNT 21r, B3.
ФПНРЕ 21r, A3-4; 21r, A18; 21r, A27; 22r, B7; 23r, A3-4; 24r, A32; 24v, A13-
   14; 24v, B34; 26r, A14; 26v, B24; 27v, A16-17; 27v, B22; 28r, B4; 29r, B9;
   29r, B27; 29v, B19-20; 29v, B31-32.
@CNE 22r, A15.
wone 24v, A10; 24v, A15-16; 25v, B27; 26v, B16; 28r, A8; 28r, B8; 29r, A3-
   4.
ΦΦΠ, ΦΕΠ-, ΦΟΠ= Ο ΦΗΠ
   ψοπ= 26v, B11.
φωπε Ο φοοπ
ψωτιε 21r, A28; 21r, A32; 21v, B4; 22r, A23-24; 22r, B13; 22v, A5; 22v, A28;
   23v, A8; 23v, A10; 23v, B11-12; 24r, B15; 24v, A4; 24v, A20; 24v, A30-31;
   25r, A33; 25r, B12; 26r, A34; 26r, A35; 26v, A1; 27r, A9; 27r, B33; 27v,
   A17; 27v, B22-23; 28r, A3; 28r, A14; 28r, B4-5; 28r, B26; 28v, A26; 28v,
   A29; 28v, A35; 28v, B11; 28v, B21; 29r, A7; 29r, A14; 29r, B8; 29r, B15;
   29r, B16; 29r, B23; 29r, B28; 29r, B32; 29v, A24.
   фооп 23v, A31; 28r, B24; 28v, B9-10; 29r, A24.
\omega\omegaPIT, \omegaPIT-, \omegaOPIT= O \omegaOPIT
   ффрт 24г, В9.
   форт 21г, В9; 26г, В22.
WOWT, WET-, WAAT= O WAAT
фффт 26г, В1.
фффт, фефт- О фофт
   мнтфацте 29г, A34.
qı, qı-, qır=
qı 26r, B23; 28r, B31.
ві 28г, В2; 29у, В7.
qı- 22v, A19; 24v, A33; 25r, B33; 26r, B15.
   BI- 23r, A31; 24r, B9; 25r, B13.
   qr = 22v, B6; 24r, A18; 25v, A18.
   BIT= 22v, A23; 22v, B21; 26v, A35; 26v, B34.
   BW 22v, B31.
qw6€, q€6-, q06= 0 qH6
```

2MOOC 22r, B2-3.

```
Kerry E. Verrone
gw6€ 22r, A1.
2a, 2apo=
24 21v, B26: 23r, B3; 23v, B17; 27v, A4; 28r, B7; 30r, A26.
2APO= 29r, A2.
226 f. 22H pl. 226Y
28c 28r, A20.
2AT 25r, B19; 26r, B6.
242, A15; 25v, A11; 27v, A32.
2A2TH= 24r, A13.
26 O 2HY
26 22v, A35; 24r, A17; 25r, B20; 25r, B24; 25v, A9; 25v, A14; 28r, A35; 29v,
   A22.
26 21v, A3; 22r, B20; 22v, A23; 22v, B8; 22v, B8; 22v, B8; 22v, B20; 22v,
   B20; 23v, A27; 24r, B24; 24v, B1; 25r, A1; 25r, A16; 26r, B20; 26r, B21;
   27r, A1; 28v, A10; 28v, B22; 29r, B1.
26N (indefinite article)
   26N 22v, A13; 27v, A2.
2N 21r, A17; 21r, B21; 21r, B26; 21r, B27; 21r, B29; 21v, B15; 22v, A15; 26v,
   A32; 27r, A23; 28r, A9; 28r, A11; 29v, A10; 30r, A4; 30r, A16.
2н 23v, B17; 26v, B21.
26 21r, B10.
2нт= 21v, B7; 23r, A27.
2HBC 26v, A27; 26v, B9; 26v, B19-20.
2ннт€ see €IC2ннт€
2HT, 2TH=
2HT 22r, A6; 22v, B10; 23r, A28; 23r, B18; 23v, A4; 25r, B30; 26v, A21; 28v,
   A21; 29v, A22.
2TH= 29r, A2.
21, 21ww= 22r, B27; 22v, A28; 26v, A33; 26v, B21.
   21ww= 28r, B10.
21, 2IT=
21 23r, B25.
21H pl. 2100YE
21н 22v, A25; 22v, A29; 23v, B14; 24v, A2; 24v, B3; 25v, A34; 26r, A21; 26v,
   A30; 29v, A14.
   2100YE 25v, B8.
210YE, 21-, 2IT=
210YE 27v, B5.
21- 25v, B2; 26r, A3; 26r, B11.
2ICE, 2ACT-, 2ACT= Q 2OCE
21CE 25v, B8; 28r, A17; 28v, B9; 29r, A24.
```

```
21v, B13-14; 21v, B19; 27v, A7; 27v, A25; 27v, A34-35; 27v, B11.
2N, N2HT=
21r, A10; 21r, A17; 21r, A26; 21r, A32; 21r, A35; 21r, B2; 21v, A31; 21v, B15;
   21v, B17; 21v, B31; 22r, A14; 22r, A16; 22r, B4; 22r, B8; 22r, B19; 22v,
   A3; 23r, B7; 23r, B26; 23v, A11; 23v, A16; 23v, B14; 24v, A1; 24v, A26;
   24v, B18; 25r, A13; 25r, A19; 25r, A22; 25r, A27; 25r, A35; 25r, B19; 25v.
   A34: 25v, B10; 26r, B30; 26v, A5; 26v, B3; 26v, B26; 27r, A11; 27r, B17;
   27r, B22; 27v, A22; 27v, B26; 28r, A6; 28r, A30; 28r, B6; 28v, A1; 28v,
   A17; 28v, B1; 29r, A14; 29r, A22; 29r, A27; 29v, A9; 29v, A14; 29v, B28;
   30r, A4; 30r, A13; 30r, A19.
2M 21r, A28; 21r, B19; 21v, A32; 225, A23; 22v, A21; 22v, B10; 23r, A33;
   23v, A4; 23v, A24; 23v, A31; 23v, B6; 24r, A15; 24r, B5; 24r, B7; 24r, B22;
   24v, A19; 25r, A2; 25r, A18; 25r, B30; 25v, A1; 25v, A2; 25v, A30; 25v,
   B21; 26v, A12; 27r, B2; 27r, B4; 27r, B12; 27v, A17; 27v, A26; 27v, B17;
   27v, B20; 28r, A19; 28r, B15; 28r, B25; 28v, A5; 28v, A14; 29r, A3; 29r,
   B28; 29v, A8; 29v, B33.
26м 23r, A28; 27v, A10.
N2HT= 21r, B8; 22r, A31; 22r, B23; 22v, B22; 23v, A29; 23v, B8; 24r, B28;
   24v. A20; 25r. A8; 25r. A19; 25r. A22; 25v. A24-25; 26r, B7; 26v, A22; 28r,
   B29; 29v, B13; 29v, B15-16.
2Na= 23r, B29.
20, 2PA=
20 22v, B24.
20MNT 28r, A10.
200y 22v, A3; 22v, A6; 25v, A3; 25v, A23; 26v, A9; 26v, B18; 27r, A10; 27r,
   A29; 28v, B32; 29r, B20; 29r, B33.
   пооу 22v, А3; 23v, В17.
200y (Q) 27r, B9; 29r, A6.
20те 22г, В22; 23г, А27; 26г, А14; 29v, А33.
   атготе 26v, А14.
20YN see 620YN, N20YN.
20vo 21r, A30; 22v, B33; 23r, A4; 23r, A31; 28r, A17; 28r, A20.
204
   20B 27v, B17.
20x2x (20x2ex), 2ex2x-, 2ex2wx= Q 2ex2wx
   20x2ex 28r, A18.
граі see єграї, нераї, фаграї.
2то f. 2тшре pl. 2тшир
   2то 23v, В18-19; 29v, А27.
   2TWWP 27r, A22-23.
2TOOYE 23v, A18-19; 23v, A33; 24v, B24; 24v, B32-33; 27r, A26.
2тор 28г, В20.
```

2008 pl. 28HYE

 $x\pi o, x\pi e, x\pi o =$

2WB 23r, A7; 23r, A25; 23r, B34; 25v, A7; 25v, A11; 25v, A14; 25v, B22. 2WBC, 26BC-, 20BC= 0 20BC 2BOOC 21r, B10; 21v, A33; 22r, A8-9. 2WN, 2N-, 2ON= Q 2HN 200N 28r, A24. 2ФТР, 26ТР-, 2ОТР= Q 2ОТР 20TP 23r, A24; 23v, A34; 25r, B3. PMN2WTP 25r, B9-10; 25r, B13-14; 25r, B34-35; 25v, A5-6. 2ww=, 2w= 2ωω= 23v, B32; 28v, A32. $2\omega = 29v, A10.$ 2w 28v, B5. 200T, 26QT-, 20QT= 200BT 26v, A22. XAXE pl. XIXEEY xaxe 21v. B25. xe (conjunction) 21r, B32; 21r, B35; 21r, B35; 21v, A2; 21v, A3; 21v, A6; 21v, A19; 21v, B22; 21v, B29; 21v, B35; 22r, A18; 22r, B12; 22v, A1; 22v, A19; 22v, A30; 22v, A35; 22v, B3; 22v, B6; 22v, B11; 22v, B33; 23r, A10; 23r, B20; 23r, B22; 23r, B32; 23r, B35; 23v, A17; 23v, B2; 23v, B10; 23v, B21; 23v, B22; 23v, B31; 24r, A2; 24r, A11; 24r, A12; 24r, A15; 24r, B17; 24r, B35; 24v, A15; 24v, A17; 24v, B10; 24v, B20; 25r, A15; 25r, A16; 25r, B2; 25r, B17; 25r, B28; 25r, B32; 25v, A8; 25v, A9; 25v, A17; 25v, A21; 25v, A28; 25v, B16; 25v, B25; 25v, B32; 26r, A3; 26r, A6; 26r, A25; 26r, A27; 26r, A29; 26r, A31; 26r, B9; 26v, A6; 26v, A35; 26v, B3; 26v, B27; 27r, A11; 27r, A34; 27r, B11; 27v, A24; 27v, B3; 27v, B27; 28r, B3; 28r, B17; 28r, B30; 28v, A1; 28v, B2; 28v, B7; 28v, B20; 28v, B24; 28v, B27; 29r, A1; 29r, A5; 29r, A18; 29r, A28; 29r, B4; 29v, B8. $x_1, x_1, x_1 = 0$ x_{HY} xi 21r, B25; 21v, A30; 22r, A8; 23r, A25; 25r, A4; 25r, B3; 27v, A10; 28r, A27. xi- 22v, B32; 27r, B32. XIT= 24v, B7; 24v, B24; 26r, B20; 29v, B12. XIN 25v, A12; 26r, A9. xioye (to steal) 26v, B32. XNOOY 23r, B25. XNOY, XNE-, XNOY= XNG- 21r, B33; 21v, B19; 25r, B25; 25v, A5. x = 23r, A6.xo, xe-, xo=xo 28r, A9. xoeic 21v, B23-24; 21v, B29; 23v, B2; 24r, A3; 28v, B24-25; 30r, A27.

жпо= 21r, B8. xw, xe-, xoo= xw 21r, B34; 21v, A18; 22r, A17; 22r, B5; 22r, B12; 22v, B2; 23v, A17; 24r, A10; 25r, A15; 25v, B28; 26r, A18; 26r, A31; 26r, B9; 26v, A34; 26v, B26; 27r, A32; 27v, B25; 28r, B16; 28v, B19; 28v, B24; 29r, A17; 29r, A28; 29r, B3; 30r, A3. xe- 28r, B30. xoo= 22v, B5; 24r, A35-24r, B1; 25r, A2; 25r, B32. λx_{1} , λx_{2} (Imperative of $x\omega$) axi = 24r, A11.пехе, пеха= пеже 22v, A18; 23v, B19; 23v, B28-29; 24r, A1-2; 24r, A12; 25v, B23; 26r, A1; 26r, A5; 27r, B10; 27v, B2; 28v, B34. пеха= 21v, A1; 21v, A2; 21v, A6; 21v, B22; 22v, A30; 22v, B11; 23r, B8-9' 23r, B19; 23r, B32; 23v, A35-23v, B1; 23v, B9; 23v, B22; 24r, B15; 24v, A16-17; 24v, B19; 25r, A14; 25v, A7; 25v, A16; 25v, A21; 25v, B31; 26r, A24-25; 26r, A26-27; 26r, A28. $x\omega =$ EXN 22r, A13-14; 26r, A22; 29r, B22. EXEN 21r, B22; 22r, A1-2; 24v, B13; 29v, B31. EXM 21v, A12; 21v, A23; 21v, B16; 21v, B30; 22r, A30; 22r, B3; 22v, B23; 22v, B24; 28v, A25; 29v, A5; 29v, B25. ежем 22v, A24. EXW= 21v, A21; 22r, B18-19; 24v, A22; 26v, A5; 26v, B15; 28r, B1; 28v, B15; 29v, A17-18; 29v, A33-34. 21XN 22v, B19; 28r, A31. 21XM 28r, A26. 21XEN 27r, A24. 21xw= 23v, A26; 24v, B30; 28v, B10. 22xw= 25v, A28; 29v, B11. $x\omega K$, $x\varepsilon K$ -, $x\circ K$ = 0 xHK жок 23v, A1. хооме О хоомеч xwnq 21r, B13. xwwpe, xeepe-, xoop= 0 xoope xwwp€ 21v, B24. **66** (particle) 21r, A14; 29r, A4. 6€ 23r, B22. **бетн** 26v, A25. бершв, берши рі. бероов, бершшв берша 27v, A27.

GINE, GN-, GNT=

бімє 22v, B19; 24r, B3; 24r, B28; 26r, B5.

бм- 22v, B27; 24v, A32; 24v, B11.

бент= 29v, B14.

ых 25r, B20; 25v, A2; 29r, A16.

6206 28r, A26.

σοείλε (σοίλε), σάλε- Q σάλωογ

60126 21r, B7.

606Ιλ6 (**60Ιλ6**), **6λλ6-**, **6λλωω**=

6λλωω= 24r, A1.

бом 21r, A3; 21r, A17; 22r, A34; 22r, B6; 22v, B27; 23v, A30; 24v, A32; 24v, B11; 25r, A17; 28v, A17; 29v, B20; 29v, B32; 30r, A5.

ош Q оеет

σω 27v, B4.

бшап, беап-, боап= Q боап

болп= 24r, В5-6.

бипе, беп-, боп= Q бнп

60п= 21r, В10; 26r, А1; 26r, А11; 27r, В3; 27r, В5.

бишт Q бошт

бифт 22v, A11-12; 26v, B2.

Personal, Royal, and Divine Names

Ἰησοὰφ ις 21r, A9; 21r, A24; 22r, B11; 23v, A31; 26v, B28; 27r, A19; 27v, B31; 29r, B32; 30r, A8; 30r, A27.

килоүөис 29г, В34-35.

колоүөос 30r, A9.

фоівамом 21г, A7; 21г, A22-23; 21г, B16-17; 21v, A8-9; 21v, A18; 22г, A12-13; 22г, A18; 22г, A25; 22г, A35; 22г, B9-10; 22г, B16; 22г, B26-27; 22v, A9; 22v, A17-18; 22v, B12; 22v, B18; 22v, B29; 23r, A1; 23r, A11-12; 23г, A19; 23г, B1; 23г, B13; 23г, B33; 23v, A14; 23v, A20-21; 23v, B5-6; 23v, B13-14; 23v, B23-24; 24r, A7; 24r, A22; 24r, A28-29; 24r, B23; 24v, A3; 24v, A14-15; 24v, A18-19; 24v, A29-30; 24v, A35; 24v, B9; 24v, B16; 24v, B26-27; 24v; 24v, B31; 25г, A6-7; 25г, A12; 25v, A19-20; 25v, A32; 25v, B5-6; 25v, B12-13; 25v, B19; 23v, B24; 26r, A6; 26r, B27; 26r, B33; 26v, A4; 26v, A10; 26v, B13-14; 26v, B30; 27r, A3; 27r, A32; 27r, B13; 27r, B19; 27r, B21; 27r, B31; 27v, A1; 27v, A9; 27v, B24; 27v, B29; 27v, B35-28r, A1; 28r, A29; 28r, A35; 28v, A3; 28v, A11; 28v, A19; 28v, A24; 28v, A31; 28v, B4; 28v, B6; 28v, B13; 28v, B18; 29r, A30-31; 29r, B5-6; 29r, B13-14; 29r, B29-30; 29v, A7; 29v, A25-26; 29v, B5; 29v, B22; 29v, B30-31; 30r, A7; 30r, A23.

фаівамин 22г, A21; 24v, A6.

фівамин 22v, A22; 29r, B19.

сірін 25v, B17; 25v, B25; 26r, A2.

серінн 25v, B16.

ΘΕΟΛΟCIOC 21r, A30; 21v, A11; 22r, B2.

гатре 27г, A11; 27г, A17; 27г, A29; 27г, A33.

Χριστόφ xc 21r, A9; 21r, A24; 21v, A21; 22r, B1; 22r, B11; 23v, A31; 26v, B28; 27r, A18; 27v, B31; 29r, B32; 30r, A8; 30r, A27.

Place Names

ΑΝΤΙΝΟΟΥ 26ν, Α8.

ΑΝΤΙΝΦΟΥ 29ν, Α11.

кнме 21r, B2; 22r, A24; 22r, B8; 22r, B24.

псагровве 27г, А12.

пфоф 26v, A7.

сюоүт 25г, А23; 28г, А6; 28г, А30.

τογ2ω 21r, B12-13; 22v, A1; 23r, B2; 24v, A27; 25r, A20; 25v, A29; 27r, B14; 27v, A3-4; 29v, A4: 29v, A9.

θεοδοςιογπολίς 22v, A2.

EXAMPLE 23v, A21-22; 23v, B4; 23v, B25; 24v, B27; 25r, A7.

умоүм 22v, A27; 23r, A23; 24r, B12; 24v, A8; 29v, A2.

20BN 25r, B1.

Other Names

париготп 27r, A27-28. пашие 27r, B34.

Greek and Latin Loan Words

(*denotes words not found in Liddell & Scott's *Greek-English Lexicon*; Lampe = G.W.H. Lampe, *A Patristic Greek Lexicon* [Oxford 1961])

(Locators consist of folio, column, and line numbers.)

I. Greek Loan-words

άγάπη агапн: 21г,В21.--акапн: 23г,В10.

άγγελος αΓΓΕΛΟ: 29ν,Α29.

άγιος 24Γιος: 21r, A22; 21v, A8; 21v, A17; 22r, A12; 22r, A34; 22r, B9; 22r, B26; 22v,A22: 22v,B12: 23r,A11: 23r,A18: 23r,A35: 23r,B12-13: 23r,B33; 23v,B5; 23v,B13; 24r,A21; 24r,A28; 24r,B22-23; 24v,A2; 24v,A6; 24v,A14; 24v,A18; 24v,A34; 25r,A11; 25v,A19; 25v,A31; 25v,B17; 25v,B23-24; 26r,B26; 26r,B32; 26v,B13; 26v,B29; 27r,A2; 27r,A31; 27r,B18; 27r,B20-21; 27r,B30-31; 27r,B35-27v,A1; 27v,A8; 27v,A17-18; 27v,B28-29; 27v,B35; 28v,A10-11; 28v,A18-19; 28v,A30-31; 28v,B12; 29r,B13; 29r,B19; 29v,A25; 29v,B30; 30r,A22.

αίσθάνεσθαι ΑΙCOANE: 21v, Α9.

αίτία αιτια: 23r, Α6; 25v, Α6; 25v, Β28.

άκάθαρτος ακαθαρτον: 28r, B9-10.--- ακαθαρτων: 28r, B14-15.

άληθῶς _{Αλ}ΗΘως: 22v, A19.

82

άλλά ala: 23v,B10; 26r,A8; 27v,B5; 28v,B31.

άλυσις 22×A13-14.

αμήν σαμμη: 21r,A12: 21r,A27: 22v,A5: 23r,A20: 25r,A32: 26r,B35: 27r,A8: 27r,B32; 28r,A2; 29r,B25; 30r,A2; 30r,A32-33.

άνάλωμα αηγολομα: 26r, B24-25; 27v, A5; 27v, A11.--- αηγολωμα: 28r, A12.

άνάπαυσις ΑΝΑΠΑΥCIC: 28v, B14. άναγωρείν ΑΝΑΧΦΡΕΙ: 21r, Α34.

άνέγειν ΑΝΕΙΧΕ: 26ν,Α23.

άπαντᾶν απαντα: 24ν,Α1.

άπαξ απαχ: 21v, Β11.

άπλῶς 24πλως: 25r,B8; 25v,B27.---24πλος: 21v,B11.

άπορεῖν Απωρει: 22v,B2. άρπάζειν γαρπαζε: 29ν,Α18.

ἄργων **ΑΡΧωΝ**: 23r,B9; 23r,B19; 23v,A35; 23v,B9-10.

βασανίζειν **BACANIZE**: 26v,B17; 27r,B24-25.

βίος **ΒΙΟC**: 30r, A18.

βλάβη **ΒλΑΒ**γ: 21v, B3-4.

βοηθεῖν **воноє**ι: 28v,B7.---**воно**ι: 26v,B28-29.

νάρ ΓΑΡ: 22v,A26; 22vB29; 23r,B22; 23v,A24; 23v,B5; 24v,B29; 25r,B35; 26v,B35; 28r,A21; 28r,B24.

δαιμόνιον Δαιμονίον: 22r, A29; 28v, A12-13.

δαιμων ΔλΙΜΟΝ: 22r, Α15-16.

δέ Δε: 21r, A28; 21r, B6; 21r, B14; 21r, B23; 21r, B31; 21r, B32; 21v, A30; 21v,B6; 21v,B22; 21v,B34; 22r,A15; 22r,B2; 22v,A5; 22v,A10; 22v,A28; 22v,A33; 22v,B25; 22v,B33; 23r,A2; 23r,A5; 23r,A7; 23r,A21; 23r,A26; 23r,B16; 23r,B31; 23v,A9; 23v,A11; 23v,A33; 23v,B12; 24r,A6; 24r,A19; 24r,A32; 24r,B4; 24r,B9; 24r,B14; 24v,A7; 24v,A13; 24v,A28; 24v,A32; 24v,B32; 25r,A9; 25r,A28; 25r,A33; 25r,B2; 25r,B5; 25r,B12; 25r,B22; 25r,B29; 25v,A4; 25v,A7; 25v,A16; 25v,A21; 25v,A23; 25v,B3; 25v,B7;

25v,B10; 25v,B31; 26r,A10; 26r,A12; 26r,A26; 26r,A34; 26r,B8; 26r,B16; 26v,A1; 26v,A9; 26v,A18; 26v,A32; 26v,B2; 26v,B8; 26v,B12; 27r,A9; 27r,A19; 27r,A25; 27r,B7; 27r,B16; 27r,B33; 27v,A10; 27v,A15; 27v,A25; 27v,A28; 27v,A32; 27v,B10; 27v,B21; 27v,B31; 28r,A3; 28r,A9; 28r,A16; 28r,A20; 28r,A23; 28r,A25; 28r,B6; 28r,B8; 28r,B30; 28v,A20; 28v,A27; 28v,A32; 28v,B10; 29r,A21; 29r,B14; 29r,B33; 29v,A13; 29v,A22; 29v,A32; 29v,B4; 29v,B18.

δημός **ΔΗΜΟC**: 21v,B12.

διαβολή τιαβολη: 21r, A31-32.

διάβολος ΔΙΑΒΟΛΟς: 23r, B16; 23v, A3; 25r, B29; 26v, A20.

διακονείν Διακονεί: 21r, B23-24; 21r, B33-34.--- † ακονεί: 29r, B17.

διάστημα Διαςτημα: 24v, B2-3. δράκων τρακων: 27ν,Β16.

†рнин (= τ - ірнин): 25r, A25-26.

єїтє єгге: 21v,В9: 21v,В10.

έλάγιστος ελαχιστος: 29r.B35; 30r.A10.

ένεργεῖν ενεργει: 21r, Α19; 23v, Α4; 25r, Α17; 25r, Α23-24; 25r, Α29-30; 27v,A18.

έξετάζω εχεταχε: 27r, B5-6. ἔπαρχος επαρχος: 21v, B10-11.

έπεί επι: 27r,B3.

έπειδή επειΔη: 24r, B20.

έπιβουλεύειν επειβογλεγε: 26r, Β13-14.

έπιθυμεῖν επειογμει: 26ν, Α21.

Ĕті єті: 22v,A10; 25r,A8.---аіті: 23v,A12; 24v,B10; 29v,A21.

*εὐκτήριον (Lampe) εγκτηριον: 26ν, Α2-3.

εύσεβής εγεγεις: 21r, A29. εύχαριστείν εγχαρις †: 29r, B21. θεραπεύειν ΘΕΡΑΠΕΥΕ: 24ν,Α11-12.

θεωρείν Θεωρει: 27v, B19-20.---Θεωρι: 23r, A2.

θλίβειν ΘλΙΒΕ: 22r, A5; 24v, B10; 28v, B8.

θρόνος **ΘΡΟΝΟ**C: 21v,A23; 21v,B30-31; 22r,B3.

θυσιαστήριον θυσιαστήριον: 24r, A16-17; 24r, A34-35; 26v, B21-22.

καλεῖν καλει: 27r, A13-14.

καλῶς καλως: 21ν, Α26.--καλος: 22ν, Α32-33.

καρπός καρπος: 23r,B23.

κατά κατα: 21r,B5; 21r,B13; 21v,A29; 22r,B28-29; 24r,B30; 24r,B32; 25r,A1.

καῦμα καγμα: 24r, Α14. κελεύειν κελεγε: 22r,B34.

```
κλῆρος канрос: 26v,В4.
```

κύριος κγρια: 21ν,Α31.---κγραια: 22r,Α9.

κωλύειν κωλγ: 23ν, Α5-6.

λάκκος λακον: 24v,A24; 24v,A33; 24v,B20; 25r,A4; 25r,B16-17; 25r,B20-21; 26r,B4; 27v,A23; 27v,A31; 27v,A34; 27v,B9; 27v,B14; 27v,B18.

λαμπρός λαμπρος: 27ν, Α2-3.

λείψανον λιφανον: 21v,A28; 29v,A5-6; 29v,B25-26.---λιφανων: 24v,B13.---λγφανον: 21v,A13.

ληστής λγετης: 29ν,Α17; 29ν,Α31.

λοιπόν λοιπον: 21v,A10; 22v,B10; 24v,A4; 24v,B4.

λυπεῖν λγπε: 23r,B31-32.--ληπε: 23v,A10.--λεπε: 26r,B8.

μᾶλλον μαλλοη: 28r,A16.

μαρτύριον **μαρτγρίο**ν: 22v,A8; 23r,B12; 28r,A27-28; 29r,B28-29.--- **μαρτηρίο**ν: 21r,B19; 22r,B25-26; 24v,B7-8; 25r,A10; 27v,A7-8; 29r,B18; 29v,A8; 29v,B24; 29v,B34.

μαρτυρία μαρτγρια: 21r, A10; 21r, A25-26.

μάρτυρος μαρτγρος: 21r,A8; 21r,A21; 21r,B15; 21v,A7; 21v,A16; 22r,A11; 22r,A35-B1; 22r,B10; 22r,B15; 22v,A16; 27r,A18; 27v,B30; 28v,B16-17; 28v,B34; 29r,B30-31; 29v,B4; 29v,B21; 30r,A5-6; 30r,A7-8; 30r,A21.

μαστιγοῦν μασλικογ: 28ν, Α12.

μέλος μελος: 29r, A14-15; 29r, A22-23.

μηνύειν μενεγε: 21ν, В5-6.

μοναχός μονοχος: 30r, A11-12.

νήφειν ΝΗφε: 22v,B9; 24r,B33.

οίκονομία οικονομια: 21r, B5-6.

οἰκονόμος οικονομος: 23r,A4-5; 23v,B34-35; 24r,A8; 24r,A23; 24r,A31; 27v,B2.

*ὁλοκότινος (Lampe) **20λοκοττικος**: 23r,A32; 24r,A25-26; 24r,B29-30.

όλως 20λος: 22r,B31; 28v,B27.

ομολογείν 20 μολογεί: 23r, A7-8; 23r, A13; 27r, B26.

όπώρα 2011ωρα: 21r,B29.

ораµа **20рома**: 23v,A16; 24v,B18; 24v,B34-35; 25r,A2-3; 25r,A14; 25v,B10-11; 26r,A13.

δρμή 20рмн: 27v, А23.

ὄσον 20con: 25v,B1; 27v,A15; 29v,A13.

ούδέ ογλε: 23r,B24; 25v,A9-10; 25v,A34; 28r,A15.

οὖν ογη: 27ν,Α10; 30r,Α3.

πάντως παντος: 22v,B11; 27v,B6.

παρά παρα: 28r,B20-21.

παρακαλείν паракале: 23v,В1-2.--паракале: 21v,А15-16.

παράνομος параномос: 26v, A15. παρουσία парроусіа: 21v, B6-7.

πιστεύειν πι**στεγε**: 24r,B34-35; 25r,A16; 25v,A8.

πίστις πι**стιс**: 22r,B19.

πιστός πιστος: 23r,A30; 25r,A35; 25r,B10; 26r,B12; 30r,A17.

πλάξ πλαχ: 28r, A31-32. πλήν πλην: 23v, A7.

πλούσιος πλογειος: 23r, Α22.

πνεθμα πνα οτ πνα: 21v,B35; 22r,A4; 28r,A19; 28r,B9; 28r,B14; 29r,A11; 30r,A30-31.

πόλις πολις: 21r,A33; 21r,B12; 21v,B2; 21v,B13; 22v,A26-27; 23r,A23; 23r,B1-2; 23v,B16; 24r,B12; 24v,A8; 24v,A26; 25r,A19-20; 25r,A22-23; 25v,A29; 26v,A8; 27v,A4; 28r,A6; 28r,A30; 28v,A27; 29v,A2; 29v,A3; 29v,A9; 29v,A12.

πολιτευόμενος πολιτεγμένος: 29ν, Β18-19.

πονηρός поннром: 22r, A1; 22r, A4-5.

πρός προς: 21r,B30; 23v,A2; 24v,B1; 30r,A12.

προσφορά προ**σφορ**α: 24r, A24-25; 26r, B23-24.

σιρικόν **с**ιρικον: 22r, B31-32.

σκευή скеүн: 26ν, Α18-19.---скеүе: 29ν, Α35-В1; 29ν, В8; 29ν, В10; 29ν, В13.

σταυρός ερος: 22v,A13; 22v,A20; 22v,A32; 22v,B20.

στρατηλάτης стратулатис: 21v, В9-10; 22r, В21-22.

*στυλίτης (Lampe) **стухлітнс**: 29v,A1; 30r,A10-11.

στῦλος στελλος: 28r, Α32-33.

συγχωρείν **cyfxwpe**: 27r,A3-4; 28v,A3-4.--**cynxwp**: 23r,A15; 27v,B10.

συνάγειν сγνασε: 26ν, Α16-17.

*σύναξις (Lampe) **CYNAZIC**: 26v,A12; 27v,A14; 27v,A16.

συνήθεια **с**γνηθια: 23ν, Α2. σφραγίζειν **c**φραγίζεις: 29r, Α8-9.

σῶμα cωma: 21v,A32; 23v,A28; 25r,A18-19; 28r,A21.

τάσσειν τΑςς: 26r, Α23.

τάχα ταχα: 27r,Α12.

τιμή †мн: 22г,В27.

*??? токараптіон: 26v,A25-26.

τολμᾶν τολομα: 28ν,Β27.

τολμηρός толмнры: 28v,В26.

τόπος τοπος: 21v,A25; 22v,B16; 23r,A5; 23r,A35; 23r,B3; 23v,B4; 23v,B23; 23v,B35; 24r,A21; 24r,B5; 24r,B7-8; 24r,B22; 24v,A26; 24v,A34; 24v,B22-23; 24v,B25-26; 25r,A6; 25v,A19; 25v,A31; 25v,B5; 25v,B14; 25v,B21;

26r,B26; 26v,A12-13; 26v,A19; 26v,B33; 27r,A35; 27v,A12; 27v,A21; 27v,B3; 28r,B13; 29r,B5.

τότε τοτε: 21v,Β18.

ύδρωπικός εδροπικος: 28r, Α5.--- εγδροπεικος: 28v, Α33.

*φάγια, τά (food) + -aro- + -io- φαγιαριον: 22ν,Α24-25; 26ν,Α34; 26ν,Β4; 26ν,Β7.

φυλακτήριον φυλακτηριον: 21ν, Α34-35.

χαρίζεσθαι **χαριze**: 29r, A19. χορός **χορο**: 21v, B15. χρεία **χρι**: 21r, B30; 25r, B9.

χωλός χωλη: 25ν,Β7.

ψάλιον φγλιον: 25r,B19.--φιλιον: 25r,B33-34.--φελιον: 26r,B5-6.

ψυχή **ψ**γχη: 23r,B4.

ώς **2ωc**: 21v,A34; 23v,A27; 26v,A16; 28r,A23.

ώστε **2ωςτε**: 25r,B31.

ώφέλεια ωφγλιλ: 28r,Α15-16.

II. Latin Loan-words

collegium κοληγιον: 29v,A16. comitatus κομιτατον: 21v,B1. tiro Διρων: 21r,B10-11.